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 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S 

 3:09 p.m. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good afternoon.  My 

name is Geoff Griffis, Chairman.  Joining me today is 

Vice Chairman, Mr. Etherly.  Also, Mr. Hood 

representing the Zoning Commission and Mr. Zaidain 

representing the National Capital Planning Commission. 

  You can just pretend they're here, because 

they'll be back. 

  MR. HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, point of 

clarification.  I think the first case, my colleague 

is sitting on that.  That case has been moved. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Why don't I open the 

session and they we'll get to the schedule of the 

afternoon. 

  MR. HOOD:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm going to be very 

abbreviated.  This is a continuing case, I don't think 

you need to see an agenda. 

  We have one case to hear in public hearing 

today.  Of course, it is important for me to indicate 

that all procedures before the Board of Zoning 

Adjustment are recorded. 

  There are several important factors to 

that, so I would like everyone's attention to it.  
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First of all, when coming forward to speak to the 

Board I would ask that people fill out two witness 

cards. 

  Witness cards are next to the Recorder, 

who is sitting to my right.  Then come forward.  When 

speaking to the Board, of course, speak into the 

microphone, make sure that microphone is on. 

  For clarification today, in this case, I 

would ask that people just give their name and their 

address for the record, so the Recorder knows who to 

identify on the tapes. 

  Also, I'd ask that people turn off all 

cell phones and beepers and of course we will not have 

any disruption or noises in the hearing room while we 

proceed with our afternoon hearing. 

  The order of procedures for special 

exceptions and variances is very easy to understand.  

But as this is a continuing case, I'm just going to 

run through our actual order, even though I haven't 

called the specific case yet. 

  Let's save some time.  My understanding 

from last we're opening up the hearing today and we're 

going to start with the presentation of the ANC-3C.  

  We were then going to the parties in 

support of the application.  I will get to the time 
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limits, of which we did set last hearing. 

  We will go to persons in support of the 

application after parties, of course, and then we go 

to parties in opposition and persons in opposition. 

  Lastly, we have rebuttal and closing by 

the Applicant.  That will be our afternoon.  Cross 

examination, of course, is permitted by the Applicant 

or parties in the case. 

  The ANC, within which the property is 

located, is automatically a party in the case.  The 

record will be closed at the conclusion of each case, 

except for any material that is specifically requested 

by the Board. 

  And, of course, as you're probably 

familiar by now, we will be specific on what is to be 

submitted and when it is to be submitted into the 

Board. 

  Of course, after that material is received 

and the closing of the case has happened, no other 

information would be accepted into the record and the 

record would then be finally closed. 

  The Sunshine Act requires that all public 

hearings in each case be held in the open and before 

the public.  This Board may, however, in following its 

rules and procedures and the Sunshine Act, enter 
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Executive Session during of after a hearing on a case. 

  This would be for the purposes of 

deliberating on a case or for reviewing the record.  

The decision of this Board in contested cases must be 

based exclusively on the record. 

  That record, of course, is created with 

all of your participation today, and those submissions 

that have happened before and will happen after today. 

  We need to, of course, base all our 

deliberations solely on that record, which is created 

before us, so we ask the people present today not 

engage Board members in any type of conversation that 

might be mistaken as information outside the record. 

  It's 3:10.  I would hope that we would 

conclude the hearings today by 7:00.  I will give an 

assessment, we'll have an update by 6:30.  We are 

timed on all of our participation today. 

  Cross examination, of course, is not 

timed.   The ANC's presentation of their case is also 

not limited in time.  I think, as you all well know, 

the Board has an extensive amount of record in this 

case. 

  And so I would ask that we not be 

redundant as much as possible, and we utilize the time 

that we have.  I do absolutely apologize for starting 
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an hour late on this.  We have had an incredible 

morning. 

  Also, let me just say, being direct and to 

the point this afternoon is going to serve everyone's 

interest. 

  As noted, I'm a little tired, but I'm 

paying full attention.  So, clearly, to be concise and 

to the point is going to help. 

  With that, let's get to the afternoon 

schedule.  Mr. Moy, is there business for the 

afternoon?  If not, can we call the first case? 

  MS. BAILEY:  Mr. Chairman, you have me 

now.  The first case of the afternoon, D.C. Children's 

Advocacy Center has been withdrawn.  If there's anyone 

here for that case, it was been withdrawn. 

  The second case of the afternoon is the 

application of the National Child Research Center, 

Application Number 16970.  This application is 

pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.1 for special exception to 

continue an existing child development center. 

  Last approved by BZA Order Number 16307, 

with morning and afternoon programs for 120 children 

at any one time, ages two and a half to five years, 

and 38 staff, on all floors of an existing building on 

the site.  The project is under Section 205. 
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  And the construction of additions to the 

existing buildings.  The site is located in R-1-B 

District, the premises 3209 Highland Place, N.W.  It 

is also located in Square 2072, on Lot 30, also known 

as Lot 855 and 866. 

  Is there anyone here who has not testified 

previously, who needs to be sworn in?  Anyone who 

needs to be sworn in today?  Please stand. 

  (Witness are sworn in.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good, thank you all 

very much.  As stated, the order of procedure today is 

the ANC, which will start.  So if they want to come up 

and get ready, we're ready to go. 

  MR. HOOD:  Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, for 

the record, I am on this particular case, thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Did I not announce 

you? 

  MR. HOOD:  You announced the case, but I 

said I wasn't on the other case.  I spoke too soon.  

I, just for the record, said I was on this case. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, good, yes, 

indeed.  We're not letting you go anywhere.  Okay, 

what am I looking at.  I have Exhibit Number 236, in 

this case, 236, that indicates that, from Mr. Little, 

who is a party in the case, and he's asked his 
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neighbor, Sally and Bruce Beckner, who like me have 

party status bring this letter to -- oh. 

  After sharing a videotape of his testimony 

and hand out packets.  We're going to get that when we 

get to Mr. Little's case presentation.   

  Is that the only preliminary matter for 

our attention at this time, Ms. Bailey? 

  MS. BAILEY:  No, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Lindsly 

Williams also has a preliminary matter. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MR. WILLIAMS:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman, 

members of the Board, my name is Lindsly Williams, 

residing at 3307 Highland Place, N.W., Washington, 

D.C. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I wish it was, I'd 

have four hours of my life back. 

  MR. WILLIAMS:  At 9:07 this morning I 

brought to the Board a letter for filing in this case. 

 It was handed back to me and suggested that I bring 

the letter to the Board through a preliminary matter 

process rather than just letting it go straight into 

the record. 

  I'm delighted to proceed in any way that 

you deem appropriate.  I have provided copies of this 

letter to the Applicant, to the -- 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is this it, you just 

wanted to submit the letter into the record? 

  MR. WILLIAMS:  Submit the letter into the 

record and I've suggested a process that might be 

followed.  If you care to entertain that thought, 

which would not take any hearing time today. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's see if we need 

 a process. 

  MR. WILLIAMS:  Excuse me, sir? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me see if we 

need a process.  Have you given this to all the 

parties? 

  MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, I have, sir. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Have all the parties 

reviewed this letter?  Is there any objection to 

accepting this into the record? 

  MS. DWYER:  For the record, Maureen Dwyer 

with Shaw, Pittman for the Applicant.  We have no 

objection to the letter going into the record, but we 

view it as his testimony, and his suggestion in that 

letter that it be separate from his testimony and 

something that everybody briefs and responds to, we 

think is not needed. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is that part of your 

procedure, Mr. Williams? 
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  MR. WILLIAMS:  It is part of what I 

suggested.  It can be followed or not as the Board 

directs. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Any other 

comments?  No other comments?  Mr. Williams, do you 

plan to give testimony today? 

  MR. WILLIAMS:  Today or whenever you reach 

me. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Today.  This is it. 

 Didn't we say that last time we met.  Yeah, yeah, 

okay, all right.  I would say that we do proceed as 

testimony.  In fact, Mr. Williams, if I took your 

written submission and testimony and then served it to 

all the parties and told them to brief it, I can see 

no reason why I shouldn't do that on every piece of 

evidence that we put in and additional testimony. 

  I think it informs the Board and we can 

take that into our deliberation.  That being said, the 

ANC looks like they're getting ready.  Let me just 

summarize and go into the detail and procedures today. 

  The parties in support of the application, 

of course had specified 15 minutes to the Friends of 

NCRC, if I'm not mistaken. 

  The parties in support of application, 

persons rather, we will be allowing persons three 
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minutes for testimony.  That is per our procedure. 

  We will be setting the clocks that are on 

each of my sides to three minutes and they make a 

horrible noise when they hit zero, so we'll try not to 

hit those. 

  Parties in opposition, of course, have the 

hour and 45 minutes and I know we've talked about how 

that was going to be divided, but it is up to the 

parties in their own cooperation. 

  And then, of course, persons in opposition 

would have the same three minutes.  That being said, a 

very good afternoon to you both. 

  MR. WELSH:  Good afternoon. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm ready. 

  MR. WELSH:  You're ready.  Mr. Chairman, 

members of the Board and guests, my name is John 

Welsh, Advisory Neighborhood Commissioner of ANC-3C, 

Single Member District 05, which includes portions of 

Cleveland Park, specifically the portion containing 

the National Child Research Center, I'll refer to as 

NRC or the Applicant. 

  As of January, 2003, regularly scheduled 

public meeting, the ANC Commission voted unanimously, 

nine to zero, to oppose the NCRC's request before you 

today for a special exception. 
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  Reasons cited for our opposition include 

violations through DCMR Chapter 11, Sections 3108.1 

and Section 205.5.  

  For some background, at our meeting 

October 28th, 2002, the Commission has suggested that 

the Applicant come to the BZA first, prior to seeking 

approval from HPRB. 

  It seemed to us that BZA's interpretation 

of the previous orders, numbered 16307, and subsequent 

decision dates, known as the orders, would dictate 

what the Applicant could build, if anything. 

  While the neighbors express widespread 

support for the Applicant's mission, the opinions that 

we had heard at ANC meetings and the evidence 

presented over the past year and a half has been, by 

and large negative, regarding zoning considerations, 

such as traffic management, visual impacts and noise. 

  This past December and January, the NCRC, 

the neighbors, and in several instances the ANC, had 

worked together to attempt to resolve issues of 

enrollment size and traffic management. 

  Well, we had identified the measured 

concerns, the parties had not come to any subsequent 

agreement.  While the Applicant has seemingly 

comprised reducing its original expansion proposal, 
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for approximately 24,000 square feet to 18,000 square 

feet, this did not persuade any new support in the 

neighborhood. 

  This was for two reasons.  The Applicant, 

Number One, the Applicant's modified, quote/unquote 

modified proposal was still so fast for both building 

size and enrollment for the site, that neither the ANC 

nor the neighbors could support the proposal. 

  Second, there was still a glaring 

disparity between the Applicant's supposed need to 

double its square footage, and its claim to increase 

enrollment by only ten children, ten students. 

  Our ANC first became aware of the 

Applicant's intention to expand in early 2002.  At the 

first public meeting and those subsequent, there were 

three persistent drum beats from the neighborhood, 

that the school simply could not accommodate the 

growth it was requesting without creating the 

following detrimental impacts. 

  Number one, turning the property from a 

large residential-looking property to an institutional 

one.  Two, exacerbating the already dangerous and 

nuisance filled traffic congestion, and three, 

creating objectionable noise and light impacts. 

  My next topic is 1998 ANC Resolution and 
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subsequent BZA orders.  After researching the recent 

history, from both our ANC and BZA records, it became 

clear that the Applicant was violating both the spirit 

and the conditions of the 1998 BZA orders. 

  ANC supported the 1998 orders, after ANC 

and the neighbors agreed to traffic management, 

enrollment and staffing parameters. 

  In giving its support, the community 

relied upon the Applicant's declaration, as evidenced 

in the ANC-3C subsequent resolution, approved March 

23rd, 1998.   

  Quote, whereas this BZA Application Number 

16307 is not for a change in NCRC's current operation, 

NCRC has represented to this ANC that it is, single 

quote, not intending to do any construction, nor is it 

intending to increase the number of students from the 

currently enrollment or to change its operations in 

any other way, closed both quotes. 

  There have been several questions that 

have permeated all discussions about the Applicant's 

proposed expansion, all related to enrollment. 

  First, what was the enrollment when NCRC 

came to the BZA for special exception in 1998?  Two, 

how did the 1998 enrollment figure relate to the 120 

student limitation under the Certificate of Occupancy? 
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  Under the surface it has questioned 

whether the Applicant fully informed the BZA, ANC and 

the neighbors regarding the applicable enrollment 

figure of 108, 120, 168, 171. 

  And did NCRC's representation, 

representatives, and did NCRC's representations 

mislead the neighbors, ANC and BZA to support the 1998 

special exception. 

  Clearly, the neighborhood and the ANC base 

their support on 120 students and 28 staff.  

Therefore, was the 120 student figure, 120 student 

limit, an enrollment figure, or was it, or was it an 

at any one time occupancy figure. 

  Over the past year, NCRC has claimed that 

the 120 student figure has been an occupancy figure 

and that they had, they could theoretically have 240 

students enrolled for half a day each. 

  Recently, however, our ANC Chair, searched 

our ANC offices, our ANC office files, and found 

letters from NCRC and its Counsel, that contradicted 

their recent claim for 120 students as an occupancy 

and not an enrollment figure. 

  Letters to that affect are both attached 

as back up.  The attached two letters and several 

pages of transcript from the 1998 BZA Hearing to my 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 16

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

testimony and I would like to have it inserted into 

the record. 

  First, the quote/unquote, dear neighbor 

letter, signed on October 24th 1997, by Acting 

Director Kay Stafford, stated that, quote, we want you 

to know that this is a completely paper matter.  

  The school is not contemplating any 

construction or any change in the maximum number of 

students, which currently stands at 108, close quote. 

  The second letter written the same day, by 

NCRC Counsel Matthew Watson, to ANC Chair Phil 

Mendelson stated, quote, in actual fact the school 

enrollment is now 108, 12 less than the licensed 

capacity, although in excess of our Certificate of 

Occupancy. 

  Later Mr. Watson stated -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Can I interrupt you 

for a brief moment.  Forgive me, I'm reading ahead a 

little bit faster than you're speaking it.  But, what 

are you doing?   

  Are you just establishing the fact that 

from the ANC's perspective the school has been 

dishonest? 

  MR. WELSH:  That we have information in 

the record that would lead us to believe that they've 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 17

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

been -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  All right, let me 

use your words.  You're raising doubts about the 

forthright negotiations with the school? 

  MR. WELSH:  Yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  What do we do 

with that with the special exception variance?  What 

do we do with that in this application? 

  MR. WELSH:  Consider it as part of the 

testimony and -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I think 

that's fine.  What I'm going to try and do, if it's 

amenable to you, is I think it would be important to 

move on to some of the more substantive factors. 

  The Board is going to read this, in fact, 

now, and after, well, we review the entire case.  And 

what I don't want to do is get into a lot of back and 

forth. 

  We went there, there is no way we can fill 

out the record or it wouldn't be germane to this 

record to banter about whether the school actually 

provided ten other letters in addition to these two 

letters.   

  Do you understand what I mean?  The 

negotiations that happened -- 
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  MR. WELSH:  But don't you think it's 

important to know that they did provide these two 

letters.  Maybe they did provide ten other letters, 

but these two have significant facts in them that lay 

a message down that there was going to be no 

construction, no increase in students and they did it. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, so because 

they made a promise before, we ought to deny now? 

  MR. WELSH:  Excuse me? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Because they made a 

promise before, we should deny now?  I'm just asking 

you is that's your position?  Or is that the ANC's 

position? 

  MR. WELSH:  I guess that's part of our 

position, yes. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Mr. Chairman, may I make a 

comment in response to that? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Absolutely. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  My name is Nancy MacWood, 

I'm the Chair of ANC-3C.  I think the issue that this 

goes to is whether the Applicant is arriving at the 

BZA with clean hands. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  And that, unfortunately, 

when the ANC considered this application, we didn't 
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have the advantage of knowing that these letters 

existed.  I didn't find them in the office files until 

much later. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  So, I think it is a very 

pertinent point. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, good, thank 

you.  And I think it's been made. 

  MR. WELSH:  Okay, so, are you asking me to 

continue or -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Absolutely, I think 

it would be appropriate for your case to move on to 

the traffic management issues. 

  MR. WELSH:  BZA Order 1607 identified 

specific student enrollment 120 and staffing 28 

limitations.  To date we have seen evidence that the 

Applicant has violated both of these provisions having 

171 students, student enrollment, and 38 staff. 

  Furthermore, the traffic management 

conditions that the Applicant implemented have fallen 

short of the intention to provide safety for children 

and residents, children and neighbors. 

  Traffic management failures have been 

captured clearly on film and video by the neighbors 

showing, one, parents, caregivers parking and walking 
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to the school, sometimes in the street, not on the 

sidewalk. 

  Extensive queue of cars dropping at the 

school entrance while blocking driveways.  Illegal and 

dangerous backing up on one-way streets, u-turns, and 

fourth, cars proceeding the wrong way down a street, 

i.e. west bound on Highland Place in the east bound 

lane. 

  On Ordway, having no orderly or safe 

system for helping children from cars, has resulted in 

numerous offenses of parents and teachers blocking 

neighbors driveway to get children or themselves to 

school. 

  Or I have seen instances of, while I have 

seen instances of calm automotive operation near NCRC, 

the video shot over the past 18 months by neighbors 

showing the recurring traffic problems. 

  The evidence is quite compelling and 

greatly influencing ANC's decision making.  Further, I 

understand that the District Department of 

Transportation, DDOT Staff has witnessed for 

themselves the dangerous traffic conditions captured 

on the video. 

  Typical zoning requirements for on-site 

parking do not apply to NCRC due to historic district 
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overlay.  As a result, the Applicant relies completely 

on street parking.  On-street parking nearby is 

adequate, it appears, for neighborhood residence. 

  The video evidence shows that the 

Applicant's numerous pick up, drop off times, events 

and conferences overload the system negatively 

impacting the neighborhood. 

  Over the past several months, several ANC 

Commissioners, and I have met with the Applicant and 

neighbors on this expansion proposal. 

  We found it objectionable, for instance, 

that we requested the traffic study at the ANC's 

September, 2002, planning and zoning committee 

meeting. 

  And at our September and October, 2002, 

public ANC Meetings.  At each instance, the Applicant 

told us that the study was still in process and could 

not be released. 

  At our January 20, 2003, working group 

meeting, we were told that a draft was available and 

that a final version was expected in the next few 

days. 

  The Applicant's Attorney assured us that 

we would have it by week's end.  We still did not have 

the report prior to the January 27th, 2003, ANC 
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meeting. 

  Later we learned that the Applicant 

releases a copy of the final traffic study, dated 

January 22nd, to the District Department of 

Transportation, they released it on the 24th, yet made 

no attempt to deliver copies to the ANC Commission 

that was reviewing the proposal three days hence. 

  How can an Applicant who is seeking our 

support for its expansion proposal, be so derelict, 

ignoring a simple good faith request to provide a key 

elemental report necessary for us to make an 

evaluation. 

  Further, if the traffic analysis indicates 

no negative impacts as the Applicant and Traffic 

Engineer claimed at the January, 2003, meeting, than 

why would they not have us, why would they not want us 

to have receipt of and full understanding of the 

information prior to that meeting. 

  This is troubling to us.  The NCRC campus 

is a neighborhood with narrow streets, yet nearby 

arterial 34th Street carries more cars per land than 

Connecticut Avenue. 

  Cars traveling to and from NCRC must 

navigate several busy intersections, New York and 34th 

and Ordway and 34th.  Reported accident data from the 
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District government, indicates 28 accidents between 

those two intersections in the last two years. 

  Speeding on Porter Street, one block south 

from NCRC, has been so precarious that DDOT installed 

a state-of-the-art traffic control system to slow 

traffic. 

  We've also questioned the impact from 

additional cars in this neighborhood from increased 

NCRC enrollment, when the evidence clearly shows that 

the current enrollment over extends the system. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good, let me just 

interrupt.  You're speeding on Porter Street, one 

block north of NCRC, is that correct? 

  MR. WELSH:  Porter Street, it, Porter 

Street is north, yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  And are you 

saying that all these 28 accidents, the need for 

state-of-the-art traffic control system is because of 

NCRC?   

  MR. WELSH:  No, I'm saying this is the 

environment nearby. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MR. WELSH:  Building size.  Another issue 

that appears to violate DCMR 11, Section 205.5 is the 

size of the proposed carriage house building.  
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Surrounding neighbors, especially those on Ordway, 

next to NCRC, expressed objection to the proposed new 

building do to adverse impacts resulting from 

diminished sunlight, the noise from commercial air 

conditioning equipment and noise from the close 

proximity of students and staff and the classroom 

space designated for music, motor activities and 

sports. 

  The multipurpose classroom space is 

approximately eight feet from the property line of an 

adjacent house. 

  To spite attending many meetings and 

reading literature from the Applicant, I and other 

Commissioners cannot ascertain why NCRC needs to 

double its square footage from 9,000 to 18,000 for 

merely ten new students. 

  Some residents request that the Applicant 

intends to develop a broader training curriculum for 

teachers and hold sizable and frequent educational 

seminars and workshops. 

  If so, outside visitors and educators 

would exacerbate existing traffic and parking 

conditions and hazards. 

  Releasing proper ANC resolutions.  Allow 

me to clarify an issue regarding ANC-3C and its 
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distribution of resolutions on this topic. 

  We learned regrettably that the Applicant 

and/or its Counsel, provided you and other government 

bodies with copies of a proposed draft from our 

January, 2003 meeting that is very different from one 

approved. 

  We feel that this is disingenuous action 

and impedes collaboration.  The ANC takes exception to 

NCRC having distributed a draft that had been prepared 

for an ANC discussion. 

  In fact, ANC, the ANC unanimously approved 

resolutions that did the following.  One, brought it 

against the Applicant's HPRB request.  Two, urged the 

BZA to reject a special exception and requested 

issuance of a new order with conditions, after such 

public meeting and time that the ANC could confer with 

neighbors and NCRC and make specific recommendations 

that would carry great weight. 

  And three, voted most recently to request 

that the BZA reject the NCRC variance request.  

Variance Application.  At the regularly scheduled  

meeting of the ANC-3C on April 20th, that's 28th, 

2003, the Commission considered the NCRC request for 

variance relief from Sections 3202.3, which prohibits 

more than one principal building on a single record 
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lot.  And 2100.6, which requires parking spaces when 

the intensity of a new use of a building increases due 

to an addition or an increased number of people using 

the building, both of which apply in this case. 

  The ANC concluded that NCRC should comply 

with the zoning regulations because the facts and 

circumstances of this case did not meet either the 

hardship or the particular and exceptional practical 

difficulty test. 

  Thus we opposed NCRC's request for zoning 

relief.  Regarding a use variance, the property can 

still be used, consistent with the zoning regulations 

without a variance.  

  NCRC is operating a successful child 

development center on site.  The business obviously 

can continue, that business can obviously continue 

without the variance. 

  Additionally, the site is zoned 

residential and is located in a sought-after 

residential neighborhood.  Thus, the site could 

alternatively be used consistent with zoning as a 

residential property. 

  Clearly NCRC has not shown that they 

require a use variance to make reasonable use of the 

property.  As regards to area variance, the ANC 
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examined whether there were particular and exceptional 

practical difficulties that could make compliance with 

zoning regulations unnecessarily burdensome. 

  We found out that there was nothing usual 

about the shape, narrowness or shallowness of the 

property.  In fact, the lot is quite large. 

  The fact that the lot extends to two 

streets, is unique in the neighborhood, is not unique, 

excuse me.  Is not unique in the neighborhood since 

the adjacent lot also extends between two streets, as 

does another lot across the street. 

  We also considered that the property is in 

a historic district, but again found that this is 

obviously not unique and, to this property and 

therefore if the variance were granted on this basis, 

every resident in the neighborhood could seek relief 

on the same basis. 

  We could find no particular of exceptional 

practical difficulties.  The Applicant simply desires 

to build a second principal building on a single lot. 

  The ANC believes that more than a desire 

is required.  Granting these variances will result in 

harm to the public, most directly to the neighbors. 

  Side yard, rear yard, lot occupancy and 

other residential zoning requirements exist not only 
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to achieve open spaces and control over density, but 

also envisioned as protection for neighbors. 

  These regulations are deemed appropriate 

for a family house and they should be equally applied 

to a school building located in a residential 

neighborhood. 

  The increased intensity of use demands at 

least the minimal zoning allowance as a buffer for the 

neighbors.  Moreover, granting such an inadequate 

application, would, by its example, impair the purpose 

and integrity of the zoning plan. 

  For these reasons, ANC opposes NCRC's 

request for variance relief.  In summary, ANC-3C 

strongly oppose the Applicants requesting a new 

special exception and variance, while currently in 

violation of the existing BZA orders. 

  They have consumed countless hours of time 

from the neighbors, ANC, Cleveland Park, Historic 

Society, Cleveland Park Citizens Association, HPRB, 

BZA, Office of Planning, Department of Transportation 

and surely others, yet felt no responsibility to be in 

compliance with the existing orders. 

  This seems cynical and contemptuous.  They 

do not feel bound by the standing orders, what are we 

to expect of the new ones?  For this and for other 
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reasons stated, above ANC-3C requests one, that the 

BZA deny the Applicant's Special Exception 

Application, and two, that the BZA further instruct 

NCRC to come into compliance with existing BZA orders. 

   Thank you for your time and consideration. 

 And, I and other members of the ANC, are available if 

you have other questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Thank 

you very much.  That was very comprehensive.  Is it 

your understanding that the Applicant is here for a 

use variance? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Mr. Chairman, we know that 

you've already ruled that it's an area variance.  It 

was, it was included in the testimony because our, our 

ANC Resolution was voted on prior to your making 

decision. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, that makes 

sense.  Then I just wanted that clarification, that's 

an important one. 

  MR. WELSH:  And also written many sessions 

ago.  Part of my testimony was written months and 

months ago. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Hard to believe.  

You're so prepared.  I'm going to put a gold star on 

this.  Okay.  I'm of course making light of something 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 30

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

very serious and don't mean to diminish the testimony 

that was given. 

  MR. WELSH:  That's quite all right.  

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Questions from the 

Board?  Any other clarifications?  Very well, cross 

examination?  The Applicant? 

  MS. DWYER:  I have a couple of questions 

and I'll try to keep them brief and focused.  For the 

record again, Maureen Dwyer with Shaw, Pittman.   

  I first wanted to ask whether Mr. MacWood 

or Mr. Welsh were present in 1998, when the ANC took 

action at that point in time?  Were you on the ANC at 

that point in time? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  No, I was not. 

  MR. WELSH:  I was not. 

  MS. DWYER:  And you introduced into the 

record some letters that you say were written at that 

point in time.  Have you reviewed in this record, 

Exhibit Number 104, which is a letter from the Counsel 

for NCRC at that point in time, in which he states 

that throughout the meetings with the community and 

the ANC, the clear understanding was that 120 was the 

maximum number in class at any one time?  

  Not an enrollment number.  That it was 

always focused on the Certificate of Occupancy.  Did 
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you review this letter in the record? 

  MR. WELSH:  I have not seen that letter.  

Can you tell me the date of that letter? 

  MS. DWYER:  The letter is dated February 

10, 2003, it's in the record as Exhibit Number 104, 

and it was written by the lawyer who actually 

represented the school at that time. 

  And he makes clear that throughout the 

process with the ANC and the community, the 

understanding was they were dealing with a Certificate 

of Occupancy, not a maximum enrollment number. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Objection. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, right, 

understand.  A little bit too much testimony for you 

Mr. Nettler. 

  MR. NETTLER:  A little bit too much 

testimony and the characterization as of making clear 

is inappropriate. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Understandable.  

Understandable.  I think Ms. Dwyer's point in question 

to you is direct.  I will uphold the objection, of 

course.  Have you seen the letter reference that's in 

the record? 

  MR. WELSH:  I have not seen it, no. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Well, in that 
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case, there obviously aren't any other responsive 

answers to that. 

  MS. DWYER:  Right.  And I have no further 

questions on that.  Other questions I have for you is, 

it seemed in your testimony that you were implying 

that NCRC, throughout this process, had been less than 

forthcoming. 

  And I wanted to ask you whether, on behalf 

of the ANC, you believe that the ANC was fully 

forthcoming in its communications with NCRC on this 

project? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's a good yes or 

no answer, probably.  What I really want to do is 

preclude a lot of back and forth.  I'm not sure what -

- 

  MR. WELSH:  The answer to that is yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right, then in your 

testimony I just am curious why you did not reference 

the fact that on January 28th, 2002, which was before 

NCRC had ever appeared before your ANC, before it even 

had the community meeting on February the 2nd, and a 

full six months before the October meeting when you -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  Objection. 

  MS. DWYER:  -- first took action.  I'm 
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entitled to ask this question. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Objection to form of the 

question.  This is not a question.  This is, she's 

asking why they didn't testify to something as opposed 

to making a direct cross examination as to a 

particular issue that's in their testimony. 

  That goes beyond the -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Understandable.  But 

as I indicated, the ANC, someone opened the door with 

this in terms of being accusatory and that there isn't 

a good relationship.   

  MR. NETTLER:  And if she asks the 

appropriate question, then I have no problem them it. 

 But that's not the appropriate question. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Understood. 

  MS. DWYER:  I would ask Mr. Welsh whether 

on January 28th, 2002, the ANC took any action on this 

application? 

  MR. WELSH:  We did. 

  MS. DWYER:  And what action did you take 

at that time? 

  MR. WELSH:  Excuse me.   

  MS. MACWOOD:  Ms. Dwyer, may I ask for a 

clarification? 

  MS. DWYER:  Certainly.  Exhibit C to what 
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the Beckners have filed, is a copy of a letter from 

the ANC dated January 28th, 2002, or the meeting was 

January 28th, the letter is January 31st. 

  And I will provide that to you to refresh 

your recollection.  So, my question is was there a 

meeting on January 28th, at which the ANC took any 

action on this case. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  I can clarify this very 

easily.  Neighbors came to the ANC meeting in 

December, 2001, and during the community forum section 

of the meeting, where anyone can raise any issue that 

they choose to, whether it is on the agenda or not, 

and this certainly was not on the agenda. 

  Several neighbors indicated to the ANC 

that it was there belief that NCRC had filed 

application with HPRB and possibly with the BZA to 

expand their facility. 

  The ANC was not aware of this at all, at 

that time, and so subsequently we determined that we 

would write a letter, which is normal practice for the 

ANC, to the HPRB, indicating that we had not seen this 

application and requesting that they not act on it, if 

indeed they had it, prior to the ANC's deliberation. 

  We did the same thing to the BZA. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you, then can I ask you, 
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is it your testimony, Mr. Welch, that on that date you 

had not already been contacted by NCRC and were not 

aware of their project? 

  MR. WELSH:  This is, that's right.  The 

first public meeting I attended was in February. 

  MS. DWYER:  February 2nd was the first 

meeting.  But were you not contacted by NCRC before 

then to alert you as to the meeting? 

  MR. WELSH:  I don't recall.  I don't 

recall. 

  MS. DWYER:  Do you recall whether you let 

NCRC, either one of you, let NCRC or its Counsel, know 

that you had already taken action on this at any point 

over the last year and a half. 

  MR. WELSH:  The last year and a half. 

  MS. DWYER:  My question is, did you at any 

time alert NCRC that you had gotten this letter.  It's 

not copied to NCRC, so my question is, did you alert 

them at any time that you had taken action?  That's a 

yes or no. 

  MR. WELSH:  You did not receive a copy of 

this letter, but again, as Chairman MacWood indicated, 

this was a, we understanding that this is happening 

and our reaction was, but this is already out there, 

shouldn't NCRC have come to us. 
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  And we wanted to make sure, one of the 

things that you've got to remember, a number of 

entities attend to circumvent the ANC. 

  And we find out about them too late.  We 

wanted to make sure that we were part of the process. 

  MS. DWYER:  And my question is, after you 

made sure that you were part of the process, did you 

let NCRC know when you attended the meeting on 

February 2nd, that in fact the Monday of that week 

before you had already taken action on their case? 

  MR. WELSH:  No, I did not. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right, thank you.  In 

going through your testimony, I have just a couple of 

questions.  Excuse me, one second.   

  MS. MACWOOD:  Mr. Chairman, can I clarify 

this a bit more.  We did not take action at the ANC 

meeting. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, no. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  All right. 

  MS. DWYER:  Let me just ask, one of your 

statements, I believe in your testimony is that you 

did not believe that the property was unique.  That it 

met the standard for uniqueness.   

  And I would just like to ask you, Ms. 

MacWood, did you testify before the HPRB Hearing on 
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this, that this is the oldest brick residence in 

Cleveland Park? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Yes, I did. 

  MS. DWYER:  And did you also testify that 

it was -- 

  MS. MACWOOD:  That is was my belief that 

it was. 

  MS. DWYER:  Did you also testify that 

there is no other property situated on a residential 

street in Cleveland Park with this amount of building 

square footage or number of structures? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  I did testify, I believe, if 

you're quoting me, I"m sure that you're correct, that 

I did testify to that.  And that was, that was quite 

some time ago. 

  MS. DWYER:  And do you recall testifying 

that the historic main house is one of the largest 

homes in Cleveland Park? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  I'm sure I did. 

  MS. DWYER:  But none of these factors, 

from the ANC's position, establishes uniqueness? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  No, I don't believe it does, 

because, well, for one thing, I was not aware how many 

through lots there were right there on Highland Street 

when I testified for the Historic Preservation Review 
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Board. 

  There are also quite a few large homes in 

Cleveland Park, many of which are located on Highland 

Place.  And I'm not sure what you're third point was. 

  It is a, the oldest, I believe, brick 

home.  There are other homes, I believe, that are 

older, but not composed of brick. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right.  A question for 

you, Mr. Welch.  You indicated in your testimony that 

you have seen instances of calm automotive operations 

near NCRC.  So, I take, you personally visited the 

site? 

  MR. WELSH:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  And at those times what you 

observed was a calm TMP operation? 

  MR. WELSH:  I've gone there on two 

occasions and have seen that it is, on one occasion it 

was, I'll say very good, on another day it was 

acceptable.  There was no significant back up, but 

there was some back up of cars blocking the street, 

but nothing extraordinary. 

  But there was, from the film that we've 

seen, that was unacceptable. 

  MS. DWYER:  So, I'm just trying to 

understand the ANC's position on this seems to be very 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 39

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

much influenced by this video that was prepared by 

neighbors and presented to the ANC.  Is that your 

testimony? 

  MR. WELSH:  That's part of our testimony. 

  MS. DWYER:  Your personal observations, 

though, were not, did not evidence the same level of 

traffic issues that were shown on the video? 

  MR. WELSH:  I'm one person who's been 

there. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you.  You raise an issue 

about the fact that the NCRC did not provide you with 

their traffic report until later in the process? 

  MR. WELSH:  That's correct. 

  MS. DWYER:  Does it make sense to you that 

if the school was putting in place new, changes to its 

transportation management plan, that it would want to 

have the most up-to-date and current information? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Can I respond to that.  I 

would understand that completely, but it's not our 

practice that when the ANC is considering a special 

exception, we have access to the Applicant's traffic 

report, particularly when they have retained a traffic 

consultant. 

  And we asked for this repeatedly and we 

accepted the Applicant's assertions to us at the 
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meeting in which we voted on the special exception, 

that to spite what they had been telling us, that we 

would have had the report prior to that meeting, but 

it was still not available to us. 

  Then we learned, subsequently, that by the 

date of our meeting, the Department of Transportation 

already had the report. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right, I think 

that's understood. 

  MS. DWYER:  Did NCRC's Traffic Consultant 

attend your ANC meeting? 

  MR. WELSH:  He did. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you.  Another question. 

 You raise a concern about NCRC using the property for 

teachers and conferences.  Do you believe that there 

could be a condition in the order that would limit use 

of it for those purposes? 

  MR. WELSH:  There are conditions now that 

limit events and what not, but there are still 

additional events and congestion that occurs that are 

outside normal school day and the events that are 

listed. 

  So I don't, we don't have any real 

expectation that the conditions would serve that 

purpose. 
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  MS. DWYER:  You don't think the BZA could 

fashion a condition that could then be implemented? 

  MR. WELSH:  They are there now, but it's 

not happening. 

  MS. DWYER:  Can you point to a condition 

in the order that limits events?  I've reviewed the 

order and I honestly can't remember a condition 

limiting events. 

  MR. WELSH:  Well, I'll tell you about it. 

 In what NCRC has proposed in their traffic management 

plan and description that they give to all the 

families and understanding about the Halloween party 

and these kinds of events that you have each year, 

that those are designated sort of after-hours events 

that are outside the structure of the pick up times. 

  And the understanding in the neighborhood 

is that those would be the only, only times that there 

would be additional traffic. 

  And we understand that there are a number 

of night meetings and other events and things that are 

happening outside of that. 

  MS. DWYER:  But your testimony is that 

there is no condition that could address night 

meetings or other events? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  I think obviously the BZA 
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can write whatever conditions they choose to write. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But I think it's a 

direct question.  And it may not be easily answered 

and if you can't then just say, you know, I don't 

know.  The question is, in your mind, hearing what it 

is and what's in the record right now, could there be 

a condition in an order that would mitigate the 

problems of extracurricular meetings? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Yes, if they were 

restricted, the answer is yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MR. WELSH:  It's the administration or 

supervision of those that -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You mean the 

enforcement and compliance of conditions. 

  MR. WELSH:  Enforcement, thank you, yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, we'll get to 

that.  We've got this big guy that comes around. 

  MS. DWYER:  I have one final question.  

You raised an issue about the distribution of your 

draft set of conditions that were proposed at the 

January, 2003, but not adopted by the ANC. 

  Wasn't that list of conditions distributed 

to the public, that evening? 

  MR. WELSH:  It was put out as part of a 
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resolution, but the, my recollection was that when it 

was distributed that the team from NCRC and supporters 

got up and left the meeting and did not stick around 

for the rest of the meeting in which we adopted a 

substantially, essentially a new resolution that 

eliminated any of the conditions and was simply a 

request to have the Applicant come back and that we 

would work with the Applicant to establish conditions. 

  MS. DWYER:  And since that meeting, have 

you made any efforts to work with the Applicant to 

establish conditions? 

  MR. WELSH:  To this point, we have not. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Mr. Nettler, do you 

have any cross? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Is there any other party in 

support, before I -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That would be 

appropriate, wouldn't it.  I just have the other 

party.  Yes.  Indeed. 

  MR. THOREN:  I'm John Thoren from the 

Friends of NCRC.  I just have a couple of quick 

questions.  Mr. Welsh, you testified that the 

neighbors were opposed to this project, yet, you are 

aware that there is a substantial group of neighbors 
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who support this project, are you not? 

  MR. WELSH:  Giving an approximate number 

if you'll allow me.  Ninety percent of the neighbors 

in the immediate neighbors are opposed. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay, well within the ANC you 

were at the January 27 meeting.  I presented a 

petition with 120 signatures from residents of the 

ANC, that's now grown to 145, and here's a copy I'll 

be handing out later. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is that a question? 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, I'm trying to correct 

his knowledge. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Interesting. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Objection. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ask a question in 

trying to correct his understanding. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay, are you aware that that 

number has now been increased to 145 who live in your 

ANC, ANC-3C? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Objection, again. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  There's no predicate for 

the, he's got to ask the question as to whether he is 

aware of any something prior as to whether he can ask 

something that's in existence at this point. 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 45

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But it goes to the 

comment directly in the testimony that the neighbors 

are opposed to this application and now he's just made 

a statement of 90 percent of the adjacent neighbors. 

  And so now I have a question of are you 

aware that there are 140 people that signed a 

petition? 

  MR. WELSH:  No, I'm not aware and no, I 

don't know the addresses of the 145 and their 

proximity to the school. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I don't want to go 

any further than that. 

  MR. THOREN:  Fine, I'll let that go. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, it's going 

to be very appropriate for you in your presentation.  

Your case to present that as evidence or however you 

want to deal with it. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay, I intend to just a 

couple other quick questions.  At the, I believe it 

was the September meeting where the historic issues 

were discussed and at the January 27 meeting, weren't, 

was the room packed on both occasions? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Packed, that doesn't 

mean anything to me. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay, was it standing room 
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only on both occasions? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, no, no.  Ask him 

specifically.  Were there more than 500 people there. 

 How big is the room, this could take a half an hour 

to get established.  Ask the question, just be very 

specific.   

  MR. THOREN:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Were there more than 

50 people there?  Were there more than ten?  Was my 

sister-in-law there? 

  MR. THOREN:  Were there approximately 100 

people at the meeting? 

  MR. WELSH:  Approximately 100. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay.  And were approximately 

half the people at the meeting in support of this 

project? 

  MR. WELSH:  I have no idea. 

  MR. WELSH:  Again, we're not establishing 

the residency.  There's no -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, you don't, you 

don't need to go any further. 

  MR. THOREN:  Just one other question.  At 

any point in this process, have you contacted the 

Friends of NCRC or have made any contact with the 

neighborhood supporters of this project? 
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  MR. WELSH:  What was the first part of the 

question? 

  MR. THOREN:  At any point in this project, 

I'll go back to September, 2002, which was the first 

time I was aware of ANC involvement here. 

  Have you made any attempt to contact the 

Friends of NCRC or the neighborhood supporters of this 

project? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  I think the Friends of NCRC 

were contacted the same way all other residents were 

contacted, through our public notices of our meetings, 

and I know the Friends of NCRC not only came to our 

planning and zoning committee meetings, but came to 

all of the subsequent meetings. 

  MR. THOREN:  But, you didn't -- 

  MR. WELSH:  The other question, I guess I 

can't ask you a question, but -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No. 

  MR. WELSH:  I don't when the Friends of 

NCRC was actually instituted and when we would then 

have needed to contact you.  But we did -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are you saying then 

that they didn't get the public notice that was just 

stated that they did get? 

  MR. WELSH:  No, what I'm saying is if he's 
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talking about as far back as 2002, I just -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, so maybe he's 

pulling a fast one.  They actually established 

yesterday and they want to know if you contacted them 

in 2002.  I'm making an extreme point. 

  MR. WELSH:  Yes, yes, that is my point. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's pretty clear. 

  MR. THOREN:  I have no further questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are you sure? 

  MR. THOREN:  I want to keep things moving, 

just like you do. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, and I say that. 

 I'm not precluding anybody from asking, especially 

cross examination or testimony, but it just means that 

I'm going to interrupt if I find it redundant or it is 

beyond are, so don't, and nobody should feel rushed or 

feel like that can't ask something or get to something 

they need to. 

  That's not my point.  I will be directive, 

as you've seen. 

  MR. THOREN:  I appreciate that, but I'll 

save what we have to say for our turn.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Excellent, thank you 

very much.  Let's go to then, Mr. Nettler on behalf of 

the Cleveland Park Neighbors. 
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  MR. NETTLER:  Just a few questions.  You 

don't want me to go too slow do you?  You were asked 

about the January, 2003 meeting of the ANC.  Did the 

ANC take any formal action at that meeting? 

  MR. WELSH:  The 2003 or 2002? 

  MR. NETTLER:  In 2003 or 2002. 

  MR. WELSH:  Well, in 2002, what has been 

referred to as an action was a letter.  And maybe I'm 

misunderstanding what action is.  Is action only when 

we submit a formal resolution as opposed to write a 

letter? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  The ANC -- 

  MR. WELSH:  I'm asking because I don't -- 

  MS. MACWOOD:  The ANC took no official 

action at the January, 2002 meeting, regarding NCRC.  

We did take official action in January, 2003.  We 

passed a resolution pertaining to the special 

exception. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  Your, with regard to 

statements that you've made in the past, about this 

being the oldest brick house or one of the largest and 

having numerous structures, like a shed in the back o 

it.  In your view, does that create any practical 

difficulty for subdividing the lot? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  I should respond to that 
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since it was my quote.  No, I don't believe that it 

does. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  You, let me ask you 

something about your references to some letters that 

were submitted to you as the ANC and earlier BZA 

proceedings. 

  Was your, is your purpose for introducing 

that information to challenge the credibility of NCRC 

in this proceeding? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  The purpose of introducing 

those letters is several fold.  One was, what I 

mentioned before, which is whether this is, whether 

this is a clean hands application. 

  The other is to shed some light on the 

current traffic management plan.  When the ANC agreed 

to that traffic management plan, they were under, I 

firmly believe, based on those letters, that the ANC 

was under the impression that they were dealing with 

traffic involving 108 students. 

  So the fact that there are problems with 

the implementation of the traffic management plan, 

goes back to how many students there indeed are. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and is it the ANC's 

position that NCRC is in violation of certain 

provisions of the prior BZA orders authorizing the use 
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of the property? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  I have to answer that as an 

individual, because as I mentioned before, the ANC did 

not have access to those letters when we approved our 

resolution. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It's probably not 

then. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Well, you made reference in 

your testimony and in cross examination about the use 

of property for conferences and, that were at night 

and other times of year.  Are you aware of a provision 

in the BZA order 16, BZA Application 16307 that 

limited the hours of operation to eight and five, 

Monday through Friday? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Yes, we are. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And were these events that 

you described that took place after those times, would 

that constitute a violation of that order? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  In my estimation it would. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and were aware of 

testimony that was provided by NCRC is this proceeding 

and before the ANC about the number of staff that were 

at the site? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And is it your view that 
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that also was a violation of the BZA order? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Lastly, you were asked about 

personal observations of the traffic situation.  I 

think you referred to two situations, when you 

observed the traffic. 

  Was it your understanding from the 

information that was provided to you at those ANC 

meetings by residents in the area, that they had 

observed the situation at NCRC and on those streets 

more than twice or on numerous occasions? 

  MR. WELSH:  They expressed that they see 

it every day and have film and photographs and, you  

know, other personal testimony that indicate and 

visually show that the traffic is terrible. 

  MR. NETTLER:  I have no other questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, Mr. 

Nettler.  Mr. Hunsicker, cross examination?  The 

Beckner, Beckner, any -- thank you.  And Badani, 

Tennille, any questions?   

  Okay, that being said, let's, we're going 

to move into parties in support of the application.  

Fifteen minutes to the Friends of NCRC.  Let's take a 

quick ten minutes and stretch our legs and try to kick 

the air conditioning on in there.  And then we will be 
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back. 

   (Whereupon, the foregoing matter 

   went off the record at 4:08 p.m. 

   and went back on the record at 

   4:21 p.m.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, we have 

Friends of NCRC before us, is that correct? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, we do. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  We've got 15 

minutes on the clock, we're going to start once you 

say your first word.  However, let me ask, what's the 

monitor for? 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay, that's what of the 

things I wanted to bring up.  I wanted, one of the 

primary things we want to do is show a video tape of 

the drop off. 

  It is a 25 minute video tape, we want to 

show as much as we can.  Our thought was to show it -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's ten minutes 

over your allotted time. 

  MR. THOREN:  No, I, please hear me out.  

We understand we have 15 minutes, and we would, our 

thought is to show it in the background as we're 

giving testimony. 

  You know, you've heard a lot about traffic 
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and traffic problems here.  What I did, on February 

6th, I taped the entire morning drop off period.  And 

I think it's important -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So the tape is 25 

minutes of one day? 

  MR. THOREN:  Of one day, yes it is.  And 

with respect to a foundation for that, I've actually 

been out at 16 morning drop offs on Highland Place. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, let me just 

cut to the chase on this.  First of all, the Board is 

very hesitant to take video tapes in as evidence. 

  First of all, it's very difficult to do.  

Let me talk to you procedurally.  You're going to need 

to provide 20 copies of that tape. 

  And you're going to need to serve it on 

everybody.  It's going to need to go in the record.  

Secondly, it gets into so many cumbersomes of cross 

examination and then how do you, how do you refute or 

how do you substantiate what we're actually seeing. 

  The Board is very familiar with watching 

video tapes and then all of a sudden it stopped.  And 

probably for some good reason. 

  I would think, why don't we proceed with 

your case at this point.  If you feel at the end of 15 

minutes that clearly you're being strongly prejudiced 
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by not being able to show this, then we'll revisit. 

  But, at this point, I would suggest not.  

The other piece is running a video while you're giving 

your case presentation is going to be distracting.  Is 

that understood? 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, yes, but I mean one of 

the things I think it's important, it is in terms of 

verifying that it is my video tape.  I took it. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I know. 

  MR. THOREN:  I do, at this point, have 

five copies and I certainly can make more.  I also, 

like I say, have counts and I am prepared to give a 

demonstration -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, this is some 

of my questions.  The first question that is going to 

come you is, so this is one day, how is this 

representative? 

  And then we're going to spend an awful lot 

of time dealing with that. 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, I have, I've actually 

done a report which, you know, shows, I've been out to 

the morning drop off on 16 different occasions, since 

late January to early October. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me underscore.  

I think your case presentation can cover all of that 
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and do it very sufficiently. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Mr. Nettler, you 

have an objection? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Actually, I don't have an 

objection to showing a video tape, because I think it 

is appropriate, not that I have one that we're going 

to be presenting, but I think it is appropriate and 

something that can be cross examined, but I do have an 

objection to him going beyond the 15 minutes. 

  And if that's going to be the case, then I 

would like to have who's ever testimony, other 

parties, to have a certain amount of leeway as well. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Understandable.  Ms. 

Dwyer. 

  MS. DWYER:  Our position is that we would 

prefer not to have any video tapes in the record, 

because it makes for a cleaner record and a cleaner 

cross examination. 

  But if one is allowed in, then the other 

needs to be allowed in. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's very true, 

which is why I wanted to address it the moment I saw 

the monitor.  And the issue does come down, I mean we 

have been through this.  And I'll give you an 
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anecdotal and I'm not saying that that's your case or 

what it's going to see. 

  I find it is difficult, in fact, to 

substantiate what we're actually seeing.  There are 

things that are often picked up on the video that 

don't go to it. 

  And the case presentation that is made of 

illegal parking and drop off which we've seen in other 

similar cases, not identical, how do you know that the 

guy was actually walking and who owned the car, I mean 

there's so many unknowns, it raises more questions, it 

seems, than it answers for us. 

  I think there's an awful lot of 

information that you can derive in your case and I 

think we can revisit it after that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Just maybe one last comment. 

I mean in order to protect this case, regardless of 

who wins or who loses, since video tapes are often 

used by other agencies, they're certainly used in 

trial courts and in agency proceedings as opposed to 

something that's a little bit more open than even a 

trial court proceeding, I just think that to preclude 

a video tape in any, whether it's this case or any 

other case, is just inviting error from the Court of 

Appeals. 
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  And I think if parties are able to 

substantiate that they made the tape and the 

parameters in which they did so and what it presents 

and it's cross examined, I think it would be 

inappropriate, whether it's us, whether it's the other 

parties, to preclude it. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Interesting point to 

ponder.  Yes. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Mr. Chairman, Bruce Beckner. 

 Yes, I want to support Mr. Nettler's comments about 

video tape.  I think all the questions that you just 

raised a second ago, can be addressed to the witness. 

  For example, if the witness says well that 

car is an NCRC parent car, cross examination can 

establish, well, how do you know that? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I find it 

more efficient if it is presented orally in the 

testimony or in written form and therefore we're all 

looking at the same thing.  Board members, comments? 

  MR. BECKNER:  Mr. Chairman, just one other 

thing is that we're aware of one other case, that is 

the Edmund Burke School, which did involve a video 

tape presentation to the BZA. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I can give you quite 

a few examples.   
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  MR. BECKNER:  And there may be others. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Here's what I would 

do then.  If there are dramatic questions that come up 

with the video tapes, I think that we probably ought 

to have a site visit. 

  And you're not all supposed to agree with 

that because you don't understand the complication 

that that encourages.  Mr. Hood. 

  MR. HOOD:  I was just going to say, MR. 

Chair, every time I've heard the word site visit up 

here we wind up not doing it because all these other 

things come up. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We can't do it, 

that's why. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And a site visit doesn't 

contradict what a video tape is doing.  All the site 

visit is going to tell you is what exists that day 

that you visited the site. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand.  Well, 

that's all the other is going to tell me. 

  MR. NETTLER:  That's right, that's right. 

 That doesn't mean that they are not worthy of being 

submitted as evidence and being considered.  It's a 

question of how much weight you give to it, not 

whether it's properly introduced or not. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, I think that 

issue can be addressed immediately, before it's 

introduced.  If I find that I don't believe that the 

evidence would have any bearing on deliberation or 

weight in this case, why take it into the record? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Whether you believe that, 

whether you've made up your mind or not about 

something -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But, Mr. Nettler -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  Just hear me out. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The regulations 

state that I, actually, as Chairman, decide what is 

introduced as evidence and what isn't.  And what basis 

do you have me decide that? 

  MR. NETTLER:  But the Court of Appeals has 

said, when considering what type of evidence you can 

introduce, that there are, the parameters -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm not precluding 

it in its form.  I'm not saying, look, we prohibit 

videos.  In this instant application, I find that 

trying to show drop offs and pick ups and environments 

on streets is very, it seems common sense that it 

would be more illuminating in a video tape. 

  I have never found it to be so.  I find it 

actually takes more time in the proceedings on 
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everyone's side, in trying to establish what exactly 

we're seeing, why we're seeing it, who's going where. 

  And I don't think it really, I don't think 

it answers any questions, and I think it only raises 

them.  And that's the basis of why, in fact, I have 

some hesitancy in taking the video tape in. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And my only comment is that 

that goes to its weight and not to whether it should 

be admitted or not. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah, well, there's 

weight of deliberation and also weight of time and 

everyone that's here. 

  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Chairman, I would just say 

that I think the D.C. Court Appeals would support the 

Board's decision as to is or is not probative 

evidence, just as it would support your decision as to 

whether additional exhibits or drawings are needed to 

supplement testimony. 

  I agree with you that it is difficult to 

capture a morning, midday, and afternoon carpool 

operation in a video that has probative value, because 

of the questions you've raised as to when it was taken 

and was it edited and does it accurately represent 

what took place. 

  So we would support not having any videos 
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in the record and relying on the testimony of the 

individuals. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.   

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Very briefly, Your Honor, 

Steve Hunsicker.  I personally believe that having 

videos may shorten the rest of the testimony.  I, for 

one, would expect to reference testimonies to make, to 

illustrate the points that I would otherwise spend a 

great deal of time setting out in my oral statements. 

 Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Reference what 

video? 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  If I say videos of say 

significant congestion on Ordway Street.  I would say, 

without describing that in great detail.  That is the 

type of situation I observe on a day-to-day basis on 

Ordway Street. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  And I need not say 

anything further. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That would be a very 

prudent way to use the video.  Is that what you're 

anticipating as an introduction of evidence? 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  I'm sorry. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are you anticipating 
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doing that? 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  I'm saying if there are 

videos that proceed my testimony -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Do you have a video 

that you are anticipating using? 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  No, I do not.  No, I do 

not. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I'm just 

asking.  It seems to be a prudent way to use it, if 

you did.  However, there was testimony today that 

neighbors had video taped this extensively.  So I 

imagine they're out there. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Well, I'm speaking as an 

individual party. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, I understand.  

Board members, would you like to assist me in this 

decision? 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Well, as you just 

reiterated, it's the Chairman's call. 

  (Laughter.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  I have to note that it is 

somewhat interesting hearing Mr. Nettler argue for 

evidence to be admitted by a party in which he is 

opposite.  It's kind of, I guess, strange bedfellows 
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can be made in these proceedings. 

  But I personally do not support the video 

tape.  I think in the past it's never added any value, 

it's only created more controversy than it's been able 

to quell. 

  And I just, and I would definitely support 

all of the parties sticking to their time allotments. 

 And so, what a video, what a 15 minute video could 

show in regards to this complex case, I question. 

  But as I said, it's the Chair's call. 

  MR. HOOD:  I am, I actually wouldn't mind 

seeing it, but with that in mind, it's the Chair's 

call.  It's back on you. 

  MS. MONROE:  Mr. Chairman, can I just 

interject for one second? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MS. MONROE:  You might ask if this video 

is at all duplicative of the testimony.  Because you 

don't want anything that's going to be duplicative 

anyway. 

  If you can, if the testimony is going to 

lay out essentially what's in the video, you don't 

really need to have both.  And if you do it in 15 

minutes, then you're done. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes.  Ms. Badani. 
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  MS. BADANI:  Linda Badani, 3207 Highland. 

 I'm hearing two things.  One about the video itself 

and the second is about the amount of time of the 

video.  

  So, I propose if the video is within the 

party's allotted time, then it should be admitted.  If 

they choose to use that as their testimony and not 

duplicate it with an oral testimony, why not allow it? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand.  Okay. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Mr. Chairman, Bruce Beckner, 

again.  We do have a video, and the video is -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I know. 

  MR. BECKNER:  -- is shot over 18 months. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's all it takes. 

  MR. BECKNER:  And includes, it's 18 

minutes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 

  MR. BECKNER:  It includes photographs of 

the immediate aftermath of traffic -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are you presenting 

that as evidence in your case, Mr. Beckner? 

  MR. BECKNER:  Yes, I am. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  All right.  Well -- 

  MR. BECKNER:  And I think the parties can, 

the other witnesses can refer to it, as Mr. Hunsicker 
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mentioned, as, you know, if they say this is what I 

see or not see. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well, let's 

proceed.  Not wanting to stand in the way of 

technology, as we might, and rely so much on the 

written word.  We're going to take this in. 

  The parameters for introducing tapes are 

going to be very clear and very direct and stringently 

held. 

  This is what you're going to need to do.  

You're going to need to establish who shot this film, 

whether it was edited or not.  

  If it was edited, how was it edited.  Give 

me the times, the dates, and the place.  I'm going to 

need that all in writing, with the 20 copies of all 

the tapes. 

  I don't, it will not matter to the Board 

whether the tape is an hour or 18 minutes, they are 

not in addition to, just as if you had 16 witnesses, 

it would not be in addition to your time allotment for 

the presentation. 

  So, how you want to utilize that tape is 

up to you.  If you want to play it while you're 

testifying, if you want us to sit back and turn off 

the lights.  We don't have time for popcorn, but, 
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however you want to utilize it, let's move ahead. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  And we're sticking within 

the 15 minute time frame? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct. 

  MR. THOREN:  And just to be clear, I can 

go right now and explain to you, answer some of these 

questions about editing, where shot and we can take 

off and show it, and I'll bring the 20 copies later? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay.   

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me say it again. 

 Whether you have tapes, additional witnesses, you 

need to present your case in the time that's allotted. 

 Time is not going to be flexible on this. 

  We set it out and the case, that time is 

used as you want to use it, but no more.  Okay. 

  (Video is played.) 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay.  My name is Jon Thoren, 

I'm with the Friends of NCRC.  Because I want to get 

this tape started, I will start showing the tape and I 

will answer these questions as we get along. 

  The first couple minutes of the tape you 

will see that nothing really happens.  

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Who shot the tape?  

When was it shot? 
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  MR. THOREN:  I shot the tape on February 

6th, 2003.  It was shot from NCRC's property starting 

at 8:30 and it runs until 8:55.  I started it five 

minutes before the scheduled drop off period of NCR 

starts and it runs for five minutes after. 

  The drop off period at that time ran from 

8:35 until 8:50.  This is an unedited, real time tape. 

One of the things I would like to show to you is that 

these three cars you see are in the line. 

  The other car over here, Mark, could you 

take that board down.  These cars are parked.  This is 

not a traffic queue that you see over here. 

  These cars, Mark, could you go to the 

first photograph right there.  There is, just about 

every day, there is a line of parked cars on Highland 

Place going east from the school. 

  So don't think that's the queue.  Right 

now you are seeing there are four cars in the queue 

and there is volume here.  Just a little volume would 

be good, not too loud. 

  And, again, the idea here was to show the 

drop off.  The Highland Place drop off, the morning 

drop off is the heaviest drop off of the day. 

  Basically, the morning drop off, there are 

about 88 students that come in during this 15, it's 
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now about a 20 or 25 minute period.   

  Seventy percent of those students use 

Highland Place.  If you were to see this whole tape, 

you would see that 34 cars use the drop off, and 11 

other cars pass by the front of the school. 

  That is 45 cars and it's about less than, 

two a minute, if you consider a whole 25 minute video 

tape.  And to support this, I do have an observation 

paper that I will submit to the Board. 

  I believe that this is a typical morning. 

 The reason why I believe it's typical, because I was 

out to observe traffic from this spot during the same 

times on 16 different occasions, beginning in late 

January through last week. 

  There's an orientation there to show 

exactly where I am on NCRC's property.  Mark, if you 

could show, right there.  That's where I live.  I'll 

get there, I'll get to who I am, I'm trying to get the 

tape going. 

  But that's, that's actually back a few 

feet on the property where that is.  And right now, 

this is the first five minutes, and again, nothing 

much goes on. 

  But back to my report, if you average the 

traffic during this 25 minute drop off period, you 
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come up with 46.8 cars, and that's not all NCRC 

traffic. 

  That's the amount of traffic on Highland 

Place during this period.  I"m happy to hand this out, 

so that people can see it.  And the point I'm trying 

to make here and the whole purpose for me to bring 

this video tape, is I want you to see this, unedited, 

in real time at its worst. 

  Because quite frankly, I think it's not a 

big deal.  But it is about two cars a minute and in 

about another minute people will start coming out and 

unloading students. 

  And the running time here, we're almost 

hitting four minutes.  That would be 8:34 in the 

morning.  Now that I have the tape going, I would like 

to introduce myself property. 

  I live at 3409 Ordway Street, N.W., I'm 

about five houses from the school, north, on the north 

side of Ordway Street. 

  I've lived at that address for over eight 

years.  I've been a resident of Ward 3 for 

approximately 18 years.  I have twin daughters who 

currently attend NCRC. 

  One is the in the Tree Top, one is in the 

Explorer Class.  They are all students and of course 
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we walk to school every day. 

  I'm one of the organizers of the Friends 

of NCRC.  Our group was formed last year to show that 

there is neighborhood support for this project beyond 

from what you hear from the Cleveland Park neighbors. 

  The main thing I want to do is give copies 

of a petition.  We had a petition drive.  There are 

actually two petition drives. 

  One was in September and one in January.  

In total, we have 205 signatures, and 145 of those 

signatures come from the NCRC. 

  Okay, I understand that's being 

distributed.  And other than watching this tape, 

that's all I have and I'll turn it over now to Anne 

Large, another member of our group. 

  MS. LARGE:  My name is Anne Large, I live 

at 3520 35th Street, which is about three blocks from 

NCRC, with my husband and my two sons. 

  I'm also speaking as part of NCRC to talk 

about the school's role in the neighborhood and it's 

history and Cleveland Park. 

  I've lived in Cleveland Park for 27 years. 

 I grew up here and I moved back about five years ago 

with my family.  My brother and my sister and I all 

attended NCRC in the 1960's and early 1970's, and now 
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I'm an NCRC parent. 

  My older son, Jaime, was a Sunshiner a 

couple of years ago, and my son, Henry, is in a second 

year at the school.  So I"m speaking, and I think I 

bring the perspectives of an alumni and a current 

parent, but also that of a long-time neighbor and a 

lifelong D.C. resident. 

  Some things about NCRC are just as they 

were when I was at the school 30 years ago. I walked 

to school with my siblings, and my son, Henry, now 

usually rides his tricycle there and he takes a 

stroller home. 

  But then, just as now, many, many students 

came from outside of the neighborhood and from all 

over the city.  There are some differences in how kids 

get to school from outside the neighborhood. 

  My mother tells me that in those pre-car 

seat days, parents would pile ten kids in a car for 

the trip to school.  And clearly child safety 

standards have changed a lot since then. 

  The neighborhood too has changed.  I used 

to play in the middle of my street with kids from 

around the neighborhood and it probably wasn't a great 

idea then, but given the way that traffic has 

increased all over the city, and in our neighborhood 
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in particular, it's not an option for my children at 

all. 

  NCRC, however, has changed very little in 

that time.  I'm amazed in fact that it's somehow been 

able to continue to provide high quality pre-school 

education in its facility with almost no substantive 

changes. 

  Even as early childhood educational 

standards have changed so dramatically in that time, 

the project -- 

  MR. THOREN:  Excuse me, I just want to 

point out that now we're about two minutes into the 

drop off period and there's no queue, the line is 

clear.  Sorry. 

  MS. LARGE:  The project that the school is 

proposing is a sorely needed upgrade of its existing 

facilities.  As an alumna, I care very deeply about 

the school's mission to integrate children with 

special needs into its student body. 

  NCRC is unable to accomplish that central 

tenant of its mission because its facility lacks 

elevators.  I have a good friend with a three year old 

who uses a wheel chair. 

  He would love to send her to NCRC, but 

right now she can access only two of its classrooms.  
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As a parent, I know my two year old son spent more 

than three weeks either inside a classroom or inside a 

home during the sniper crisis, because NCRC does not 

have an indoor play space. 

  And I spent a back-to-school night huddled 

outside under an umbrella, straining to here what 

teachers and administrators were saying inside the 

play house, because there is not a room large enough 

to accommodate us. 

  NCRC's proposed facility expansion is 

clearly not an effort to turn the school into the next 

D.C. Convention Center, as some of our opponents would 

try to have you believe. 

  These are real needs for the current 

school.  And I know the Board is well aware that these 

space concerns are issues for schools all across the 

city, and not just NCRC. 

  As a long-time Cleveland Park resident, I 

value the historic character of the neighborhood, its 

architecture and its institutions.  And I believe that 

the beautiful, respectful design for the school's 

renovation is wholly compatible with this 

neighborhood's character. 

  And that opinion is shared by the experts, 

the staff and the Board of the HPRB.  Beyond that, I'm 
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proud of living in a community with nationally known 

institutions that are integral to its fabric. 

  The National Cathedral, the Cathedral 

Schools and the National Child Research Center, among 

others. 

  The claim that the National Child Research 

Center was ever intended to be a sweet little 

neighborhood pre-school, is simply not credible.  

That's like claiming the National Cathedral was 

intended to be a sweet little neighborhood church. 

  They were both founded with far broader 

aspirations than that.  As a neighbor, I appreciate 

that wonderful NCRC playground which the school 

generously makes available to the public during non-

school hours. 

  And I'm pleased that the playground which 

currently occupies 90 percent of the school's property 

would continue to occupy the vast majority of it, more 

than 80 percent, under this proposed renovation. 

  I've also been very impressed with the 

schools outreach to the community on this project and 

the considerable alterations its made to its proposal, 

based on the feedback it's received. 

  As a lifelong Washingtonian, I want the 

city to be able to attract more young families to stay 
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or move into the city to expand the tax base and 

ensure that Washington continues to thrive. 

  And I think one of the main hindrances to 

that is a shortage of good pre-school and child care 

options.  We are blessed to have on in our midst. 

  I am impressed by NCRC's serious 

commitment to racial and socio-economic diversity in 

its students, and that's something that Cleveland 

Park, unfortunately, has very little of. 

  That diversity adds immeasurably to the 

school and to the neighborhood.  And I'm proud that 

Cleveland Park is home to such an institution and I 

happily endure the slight increase in traffic during 

the school drop off and pick up times that's required 

to accomplish this diversity. 

  I believe that adding ten more students, a 

five percent increase, will have no adverse impact.  

The school has agreed to cap its enrollment at that 

point, and that too, sounds like the right answer for 

both the school and the neighborhood. 

  Taken as a whole, the merits and benefits 

of this proposal far outweigh any impacts.  The safety 

concerns that have been raised by the Cleveland Park 

neighbors are unfounded.   

  The Cleveland Park Club is situated 
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directly next to NCRC.  There are several hundred 

members of that club, including many of NCRC's 

opponents.  They have never brought up unsafe 

conditions where the club is concerned, and yet the 

walk and drive their children on those same streets to 

get there. 

  My family has brought one of our children 

to school every morning for more than two years, 

almost always on foot.  

  We witness first hand the traffic 

situation.  We would never, ever, knowingly and 

regularly put our children at risk or support the 

school if we thought the situation was dangerous. 

  And we have never felt unsafe.  The fact 

is that I believe the opponents have blown the safety 

issue out of proportion in an effort to stop the NCRC 

project. 

  This is a community-wide and a city-wide 

issue, and not one affecting just those neighbors who 

live immediately next to the school, all of who moved 

next door to an institution that has been in its 

present location for 75 years. 

  If this proposal does get approved, my 

children won't benefit from it.  IN fact, if anything, 

my younger son might be slightly negatively affected 
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depending on when the construction starts, because 

this is his final year at NCRC. 

  I firmly support this project though, not 

because it will benefit me or my children, but because 

I believe strongly that this proposal is the right 

thing to do for the school, for Cleveland Park and for 

the city.  And I hope you'll agree. 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, actually we have a 

couple more minutes, so I do want to discuss one more 

thing.  As I've stated, I am a resident of Ordway 

Street and the new building that is proposed will go 

on the Ordway Street side. 

  One of the things I want to do is show the 

Board basically what Ordway Street looks like and what 

the architecture is.  And essentially we have some 

townhouses here that are four-story structures. 

  The predominant houses on Ordway are three 

stories.  They are very close together.  My neighbor's 

house is five feet from our property line.  There are 

11 feet between that house, and actually on the other 

side there are 12 feet. 

  This is what the houses look like across 

the street from me, that are three story.  You can see 

up here, this is the south side of the street, where 

the houses are basically three stories. 
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  And that's really all I had, and because I 

have a minute 45 left, we will just, I'd just like you 

to see a minute and 45 more of the tape. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Kind of you. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. THOREN:  I said I would keep it to 15 

minutes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me ask some 

questions while the tape keeps rolling.  First of all, 

was the school aware that you were video taping this 

morning? 

  MR. THOREN:  That morning, yes, they were. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Did you give them 

notice that you were coming or did you tell them when 

you showed up? 

  MR. THOREN:  When I showed up.  I talked 

to Susan Pickett, and I went in the office and I 

requested permission.  It was about ten minutes after 

eight on the day and I started about 20 minutes later. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Mr. Zaidain. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  I can't recall, I'm sure 

it's in the submission somewhere, but the existing 

pick up and drop off, is this the only queuing area or 

is there another one that we're not seeing? 

  MR. THOREN:  The two primary areas are the 
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Ordway Street side and -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Can we see that 

while you answer that question. 

  MR. THOREN:  Basically what happens on 

Ordway, there is not a drop off zone.  Parents park 

and walk their kids to the school.  

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 

  MR. THOREN:  On Highland, there is an 

organized drop off that you're seeing right here. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  And that's what we're 

seeing, okay.   

  MR. THOREN:  Yes.  And one of the things I 

want to point out is -- 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Let me make sure I 

understand, that bend that we're seeing is the bend 

right there?  Okay.  What's, is there anything 

happening on the other side of this U of the -- 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes.  There is some parking 

spots down there and some parents do come on Highland, 

park and they walk their children into the school. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Okay, but we're not seeing 

that in this.  We're just seeing what's east of the 

eastern curb cut. 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes.  And actually what I'm 

referring to is to the east.  And some cars, some of 
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these cars that drive by may have NCRC children and 

they may have been dropped off to the east. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  You mean to the west. 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, this is actually 

looking east, right now. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Right, but if I understand 

you, the cars that drive by would be going west and 

maybe pulling up west of this area. 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, but some of them may 

have stopped to the east and already parked, dropped 

off, brought their kid, and you might see a car coming 

after the kid has been brought to the school. 

  MR. ZAIDAIN:  Where would that be 

happening on that map, around the bend on that video? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, it would.   

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any other questions 

from the Board? 

  MR. HOOD:  I just have two questions.  

This is a two-way street, right, Highland Place? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, it has two-way traffic 

and the NCRC parents are directed to use it as a one-

way street. 

  MR. HOOD:  Okay, that other side, I guess 

that's going, my orientation, I guess that's going 

east.  What we're seeing this is going west. 
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  MR. THOREN:  Yes. 

  MR. HOOD:  They're pulling off west.  And 

if I'm coming east, I saw two incidents that concern 

me.  I saw some people walking in the street, and I 

know that's going to happen, I'm not saying that's 

credited to NCRC. 

  And I also saw someone in the queuing line 

who pulled out.  And I think that was an issue that 

was raised at the last hearing we had.  And those are 

issues, do you think that those issues would cause 

come concern? 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, I, the answer is no.  

And that's because virtually everybody walks in the 

street there.  I mean it's a situation of Highland.  

The sidewalks are rather narrow and if you look at the 

speed of the cars, and again, this is the heaviest 

time and there are, there was one woman walking a dog. 

  There were a couple of boys who looked 

like they were on their way to elementary school.  And 

it really has to do with the nature of the traffic 

there, that it is slow and controlled at that place. 

  I mean when I drop my children off at the 

school in the morning, I will come up from Ordway, 

walk across, bring them into the building, and then I 

will go down Highland at that time and because of the 
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small sidewalks and there's vegetation from the 

homeowners, there are two that makes the, it's almost 

impassible on the sidewalk right there. 

  And people walk there, I mean, all the 

time.  And I do feel it's safe, based on the amount of 

traffic and the speed of the traffic. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Follow up 

question, Mr. Hood? 

  MR. HOOD:  No, I'll leave it at that. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, Mr. Etherly? 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Just very briefly, I 

appreciate the video tape, it was very interesting to 

note that your figures in terms of what you observed 

on the date in question coincided fairly tightly with 

what was stated in the traffic report. 

  So that was good empirical information.  

With respect to, kind of, as you come toward the bend 

here, where I'm indicating with the laser light, 

that's, I believe, what, Ashley Terrace, kind of as 

you come back here? 

  MR. THOREN:  That's actually, Ashley is 

further down the street.  You really can't see it from 

there, as you see -- 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay.  Okay, so, but in 

terms of this particular area here, I think 
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referencing where Mr. Hood was referring to, there's 

no type of traffic control device?  There's not a stop 

sign or any other device here? 

  MR. THOREN:  That's correct.  Actually, 

one of the things that they have right now and that's 

part of the TMP improvements is they have a uniform 

officer there who really sort of directs traffic. 

  The school can probably describe it better 

than I can.  I've been out there three times in the 

new school year and seen the man.  There is a man, you 

can show, well, show him on the TV if you can.  Up -- 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Further back. 

  MR. THOREN:  Yeah, it's down from there.  

Yeah, it's about where that is, but he's more on the 

other, on the school side of the street. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay, okay. 

  MR. THOREN:  Basically, and that does help 

a great deal.  The other thing I want to point out is 

too, is the three times I was out there this year, 

there was no queuing at the start. 

  One of the things, if you heard the audio 

portion of this, I believe there were four cars queued 

up at the start. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Yes. 

  MR. THOREN:  And the queuing happens 
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basically at the start of the drop off.  And as you 

saw here, once people, you know, start taking the 

children out of the cars, the queuing diminishes 

rather quickly. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay, thank you.  Thank you, 

Mr. Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any questions from 

the Board?  Anything further?  Okay.  You can turn the 

tape off.  Thank you.  And we will need those copies 

in. 

  MR. THOREN:  Mr. Chairman, I have, I have 

five copies I can give right now, is that, do you want 

them now or should I bring the other? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah.  At least put 

one in today for the record, and then provide the 

other copies. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And let me just 

clarify before I get any concern.  I stopped the clock 

when the Board questions started, because that doesn't 

go to the allotment of time. 

  I allowed the video to go because, quite 

frankly, as it's submitted into evidence, we're going 

to have to watch the entire thing.  So we're going to 

see it at some point, and it seemed to be appropriate 
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to just keep it running, just as all the submitted 

information did not take 15 minutes, of the 15 

minutes, but we're going to have to review it and I 

often read while I'm listening to testimony. 

  So, there it is.  Let's go to cross 

examination then.  No questions from the Applicant.  

The ANC have any cross examination?  NO, no cross 

examination.  

  Mr. Nettler, on behalf of the Cleveland 

Park Neighbors? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Just a few questions.  

Before I get to that, the video, with regard to the 

petitions that were signed, do you know what 

percentage of these petitions were signed by parents 

who live immediately adjacent to the school? 

  How many were, live somewhere around the 

District of Columbia?  Some, how many live outside the 

District of Columbia?  Did you do any analysis of 

that? 

  MR. THOREN:  All of those are from people 

who live in the District of Columbia.  I received a 

few from outside and did not include them.  I do not 

have a breakdown as to, you know, which are parents, 

which are grandparents, which are alumni students. 

  The only breakdowns I have are basically 
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geographic.  I have a Cleveland Park breakdown, I have 

approximately 110.  Within the ANC it's approximately 

145.  And the remainder would be other places in the 

District. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, so when you mean, when 

you say Cleveland Park, that's anywhere in Cleveland 

Park, not just immediately in this area? 

  MR. THOREN:  That would be correct. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And when you say Cleveland 

Park, do you mean the Cleveland Park historic district 

or do you mean the larger Cleveland Park, which is 

beyond the historic district? 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, I have some notes on 

what I used.  For Cleveland Park, and that would be 

Connecticut Avenue to the east, going down to about 

3100 Connecticut which is where the Zoo is, to the 

south it would be roughly, it would be Laurel Street. 

  Wisconsin Avenue to the east and Rodman to 

the north. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, so then let's take 

Cleveland Park and let's take it from the west of 

Connecticut Avenue, that's within Cleveland Park.  How 

many signees of this petition who are west of 

Connecticut Avenue? 

  MR. THOREN:  West? 
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  MR. NETTLER:  West of Connecticut Avenue. 

 Cleveland Park goes and straddles Connecticut Avenue. 

  MR. THOREN:  But within Cleveland Park 

there's a 110,  all of those would be west. 

  MR. NETTLER:  All of those 110 are west? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, they are. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and how many of those 

are north of Porter Street or south of Porter Street? 

  MR. THOREN:  I do not have a breakdown of 

that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, how many of them are 

south of Ordway or north of Ordway? 

  MR. THOREN:  Again, I do not have a 

breakdown other than 110 with Cleveland Park, based on 

the borders that I already stated. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, how many are east of 

34th or west of 34th? 

  MR. THOREN:  Same thing, I do not have a 

breakdown of it. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are all the 

signatures with addresses attached? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, they are, they do all 

have addresses. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Their primary 

residence? 
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  MR. THOREN:  That is my understanding, 

yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Mr. Nettles, do you 

mine if I interrupt for a brief second?  A quick 

question.  As I've gone through these also, there 

seems to be one letter per signature and then on the 

back side there is some kind of petition sheets, of 

which there is an awful lot of names crossed out. 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, what happened is there 

was an earlier drive that we did before the September 

ANC meeting.  And as you'll see, that's phrased as a 

no opposition. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay.  We did a drive again 

in January of this year and that's when we put a name 

to our group, the Friends of NCRC and did this other, 

larger petition drive. 

  Where we had signatures from the old, no 

opposition drive, that are in the new one, we crossed 

them out.  So there are no duplications. 

  Every time you see a cross out -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right, I understand 

that. 

  MR. THOREN:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you're not 
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submitting duplicated signatures and putting that into 

your count? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, yes. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Sorry, Mr. Nettler, 

go ahead. 

  MR. NETTLER:  You have a number of things 

here that are, which have one line on it.  There are a 

form that says, we're Friends of NCRC, in support of 

the National Child Research Center.  Do you know 

whether the people that received these were given a 

copy of the application that was submitted? 

  MR. THOREN:  They were, what we did is 

that type of letter that you have right there is based 

on a mailing.  We did a mailing of about 500 letters 

to essentially the Cleveland Park neighborhood that I 

just defined. 

  It was actually a little smaller than 

that.  And that's the copy of the petition that went 

to those people.  The other one was from our web site. 

 We have a web site, NCRCFriend.org, where people can 

sign. 

  And the other one that you see comes from 

the web site. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Could you just clarify who 

you had, Mark, assisting you with this.  Could you 
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just identify Mark for the record? 

  MR. THOREN:  He's Mark Vershbow. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Does he work for the school 

or do you know what his position is? 

  MR. THOREN:  I, he's a Trustee of the 

school. 

  MR. NETTLER:  You were asked by the Board 

whether you had notified NCRC prior to taking the 

video, and I believe your answer was that you had? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, that's correct. 

  MR. NETTLER:  When you sent out a number 

of these e-mails on February 3rd, which I guess was 

three days before the video, did you also send out an 

e-mail to all of the parents telling them that you 

were taking a video? 

  MR. THOREN:  No. 

  MR. NETTLER:  All right.  Do you know that 

NCRC sent out an e-mail to parents telling them that a 

video was being taken? 

  MR. THOREN:  No.  I'm not aware of that.  

There was, I mean, I should give you the history about 

this. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, just answer the 

question. 

  MR. THOREN:  I do not know, is the answer. 
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  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  Was there some reason 

why you decided to do, just pick one day when you had 

told NCRC previously that you were going to be there 

taking video as opposed to doing it on a, on days when 

NCRC did not know in advance that you were going to be 

taking a video of the traffic? 

  MR. THOREN:  I would like to clarify that. 

 There was no advance notice to NCRC until the day I 

came in.  I walked in, it was about 8:10 in the 

morning. 

  I asked to see Susan Pickett and I asked 

her permission.  She gave it to me and so I set up the 

video camera and started filming about 8:30. 

  MR. NETTLER:  You had no discussions with 

her, prior to that date, about any assistance you were 

going to be providing in terms of the traffic issue or 

making any documentation of what the traffic concerns 

were or not? 

  MR. THOREN:  I had communications with 

other members.  There was, for a number of weeks I, 

actually for a number of months, I was pleading with 

them to let me come and make a video tape, and they 

didn't want to. 

  And the reason why they didn't want me to 

have a video tape is that they had concerns about the 
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children being filmed. 

  And they, I think they thought that might 

a violation of their privacy or something like that.  

But I pled and it was after the Cleveland Park 

Citizens Association Meeting and the Cleveland Park 

Historic Society Meetings, where I thought we were 

dis-served by not having an accurate video tape, that 

they finally, you know, relented and let me do that. 

  And that's when I came in on the 6th of 

February. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, was there some reason 

why you didn't do a video tape on some other days, 

just so you could compare the way in which the traffic 

was managed? 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, that's, I mean that's 

exactly why I came back and did the counts.  Because I 

wanted to make sure that that was appropriate. 

  The video tape was taken on the third time 

I observed the traffic at NCRC.  I was out there 

taking these photos on, the week before.  And I said 

basically my point of view was that this is a good 

story to tell. 

  We should get a tape that shows it.  And 

on the following Friday, this was a Thursday.  The 

following Friday I was out there with a Washington 
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Post Reporter that did the article that I think you 

already have in the record. 

  And basically it was the same situation, 

and I said, yeah, we really need something that shows 

this.  And I don't know what really made the 

difference. 

  I believe the Cleveland Park Historic 

Society meeting was the turning point.  That was a 

February 4th meeting and so I went out on February 6th 

and did this. 

  MR. NETTLER:  So on February 4th or 5th, 

you didn't tell anybody that you were going to be 

doing a video? 

  MR. THOREN:  No. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and was there some 

reason, I was interested, Mr. Hood had asked you a 

question about the, it being a two-way street.  I 

didn't see any cars going in the easterly direction, 

just coming in the westerly direction. 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, I think if you watch 

the tape you will see a couple of cars going in the 

easterly direction. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yeah, there were a 

few. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Is there some reason why you 
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didn't take a video of, why your video was only in one 

direction and not as the cars leave the site, as well? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, I wanted to show the 

drop off.  The purpose was to show the drop off and 

what the traffic is like in front of the school. 

  So you can see exactly how many cars and 

what type of burden there is on Highland Place during 

this heaviest traffic period. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, Ms. Large, you 

testified that it was intended that NCRC would be a 

neighborhood school.  Do you recall that testimony? 

  MS. LARGE:  I do. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, are you aware that the 

Board of Zoning Adjustment had denied a, reclassified 

NCRC in the past to build another, to build another 

structure because it was strictly a neighborhood 

school? 

  MS. LARGE:  I have to admit, I haven't 

followed all of the things, no.  I was really 

referring to its need, what it aspired to, in the same 

way the National Cathedral. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Were you here for the 

testimony given by the school on the first day of 

testimony? 

  MS. LARGE:  Yes. 
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  MR. NETTLER:  And do you recall the school 

testifying that it would still operate, as it does 

today, without a new building? 

  MS. LARGE:  I can't recall it saying 

exactly, I mean, yes, I said they will not shut down 

if this is, doesn't get approved. 

  MR. NETTLER:  I have no other questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, Mr. 

Nettler.  Mr. Hunsicker.  No cross?  Mr. Beckner.   

  MR. BECKNER:  Just a couple of questions, 

Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Thoren, the day that you took the 

video that you just showed, wasn't that also the same 

week during which the school's Traffic Consultant was 

doing a study and count? 

  MR. THOREN:  I do not know. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Now you mentioned that you 

observed the traffic at the morning drop off.  Now, 

have you ever observed the traffic at any other times 

during the day when the school is either discharging 

or taking children? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, I have.  My children 

have been at the school for two years.  Last year they 

were afternoon students.  On a few occasions I brought 

them to school. 

  On a couple of occasions when I picked 
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them up, I had the opportunity to watch the 3:30 

discharge.  There have been also three times this year 

when I've observed on Ordway Street, on the other side 

of the school's property. 

  So there have been a number of other 

occasions. 

  MR. BECKNER:  But, would it be fair to say 

that those are pretty occasional, I mean you have a 

full time job, isn't that correct? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, I do. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay.  Now, with respect to 

your observation of Ordway Street, was that from your 

home or from somewhere else? 

  MR. THOREN:  One time I did it from my 

home, which gives me a clear view of Ordway Street.  

The two other times I did it from NCRC's property. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Now, Mr. Thoren, isn't your 

home over 100 yards from the back entrance of NCRC on 

Ordway Street? 

  MR. THOREN:  Yes, it is. 

  MR. BECKNER:  And it's also down the hill? 

  MR. THOREN:  No, no, it's completely flat 

there.  My view, there might even be a picture of it. 

 Well, I can show, I have other pictures I can show 

what it's like from my house up Ordway Street, if the 
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Board would like to see one. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Well, you can see the 

street, but can you see the school from your house? 

  MR. THOREN:  I can't see the school 

building, no, but I can see all the traffic on Ordway 

Street. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay.  All right, a couple 

of questions for Ms. Large, if I might.  Ms. Large, is 

it correct that your residence is at the corner of 

35th and Porter Street? 

  MS. LARGE:  Yes. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay.  Isn't that about four 

tenths of a mile, by the streets from the school? 

  MS. LARGE:  I've never measured it.  When 

we walk, it's three blocks.  And we walk most days. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay.  It's not anywhere on 

the map that shown up there, is it? 

  MS. LARGE:  No. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay. And you're on the 

other side of 34th Street from this area shown by this 

map, isn't that correct? 

  MS. LARGE:  Yes, I am. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay, and so any, any 

traffic that would be generated by the school or its 

parents, really wouldn't have occasion to come by your 
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house, would it? 

  MS. LARGE:  I don't know.  Well, I have 

had teachers and parents tell me that they drive by my 

house on the way to school. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Well, do you ever notice any 

difference in the traffic by your house, on your 

corner, on a school day versus a non-school day? 

  MS. LARGE:  Weekdays are busy on my corner 

than weekends.  Those coincide with school days, but 

frankly I think it's business traffic, not school 

traffic. 

  MR. BECKNER:  What about on a week when 

school is in recess, on a week day? 

  MS. LARGE:  I've never done car counts.  

No, I don't notice any difference. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay, nothing further. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Badani. 

  MS. BADANI:  Anne, you said that the 

neighbors have blown the safety issue out of 

proportion.  Are you aware that the Department of 

Transportation referred to NCRC's traffic as unsafe? 

  MS. LARGE:  I said I thought that I 

believed that you had.  I also noticed that in the 

Department of Transportation's testimony, when the 

question was do you think it's dangerous, he 
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responded, potentially dangerous.  And he continually 

reaffirmed that. 

  MS. BADANI:  Okay.  And John, you've 

referred to this as, the drop off as, the morning drop 

off is the heaviest and you've also said it's the 

heaviest traffic period. 

  So, I'd like to get to that, but just 

starting with your video tape.  So, your video showed 

Highland Place as it is after the staff has arrived, 

correct? 

  MR. THOREN:  That is correct. 

  MS. BADANI:  So, some of those parked cars 

are going to be NCRC staff members? 

  MR. THOREN:  They could well be staff 

members.  I have been down Highland Place many times 

when the school is not in session, and there are many 

cars parked there. 

  MS. BADANI:  Right. 

  MR. THOREN:  I mean it's certainly 

possible that it could be neighbors, it could be other 

people. 

  MS. BADANI:  Right, and NCRC has said that 

a large percentage of the staff does drive, so we can 

assume that those are some of them. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Isn't that correct? 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 101

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MS. BADANI:  Isn't that correct?  Thank 

you. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. THOREN:  Again, I don't know.  It is 

Zone 3 there, so you have to have a Zone 3 sticker to 

park all day.  I will point that out. 

  MS. BADANI:  Okay.  And because it's a 

drop off, NCRC has all of its staff members ready and 

waiting for the kids.  You don't have teachers already 

in classrooms with children yet, correct? 

  MR. THOREN:  No, that's, that's not true. 

 My observation is that they have eight to ten people 

working the Highland Place drop off. 

  They have two on Ordway most days, and 

when I bring my kids to school, there are teachers in 

the rooms when you bring them in.  So there is staff 

in the room. 

  MS. BADANI:  So some of the staff are in 

the room? 

  MR. THOREN:  Again, I would say about 12 

people of NCRC staff are involved in the traffic 

management, making the TMP work, at this time of the 

day. 

  And my understanding is, now, with the new 

year, two of those people are specific Traffic Guards. 
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  MS. BADANI:  So, the kids are just getting 

out of their cars and the parents are not allowed to 

get now, the staff member takes them out, is that 

correct?  For the kids that are being dropped off in 

front of the school? 

  MR. THOREN:  If they use the drop off 

lane, that is correct.  One of the staff people, the 

people you saw with the orange vest, comes in and 

takes the child from the car and walks it into his or 

her classroom. 

  MS. BADANI:  Right, and so unbuckling a 

child takes less amount of time, in your observation, 

than getting a small child into a car, their 

belongings and then buckling them up.  Is that 

correct?  In your observation. 

  MR. THOREN:  I'm really not sure about 

that.  I am a parent of twins and I put them in and 

out of the car a couple times a week and it takes 

about the same amount of time. 

  MS. BADANI:  Okay.  And by nature of it 

being the morning, this would actually be the most 

fluid period of traffic because there will be no 

queuing, there will be no parents needing to meet the 

time that the student comes out or student needing to 

meet a parent that has arrived early or has, or is 
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going to arrive late. 

  And so though you're saying there are the 

most amount of cars that are dropping off, actually by 

nature, this is going to be the most efficient time of 

your traffic management plan, is that correct? 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, I think if you look at 

my observations, you will see that there were some 

instances where there was queuing here.  Generally is 

was three, four, I believe five was the maximum. 

  The times when I have observed the 

afternoon, I have seen some queuing that might exceed 

that, maybe in the range of seven or eight cars. 

  But, as I stated, too, it is like a 

bottleneck.  The minute they start, the cars come in 

and, you know, two, three, four, maybe five minutes 

later there is no queue. 

  MS. BADANI:  But you don't have any 

parents waiting to meet children.  All they're doing 

is dropping them off. 

  MR. THOREN:  That is correct.  

  MS. BADANI:  And you don't have any 

children waiting to meet parents. 

  MR. THOREN:  Well, I think if you saw it 

at the start of that tape, there were four or five 

cars in the drop off, waiting to drop off.  So in the 
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morning there are people that wait to drop off. 

  And in some circumstances there were, last 

year, very short queues.  And again, I, you know, 

based on my observations this year, that's been 

alleviated at that time of the day. 

  I have not had the opportunity to see the 

pick ups at 12:30, 3:00 or 3:30, to see if, you know, 

the queues have been alleviated, I just have not had a 

chance to see that. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you actually 

don't know, in the context of your video and the study 

that you did in the morning, if there's a comparison  

or a contrast from the afternoon times, drop off of 

back up. 

  MR. THOREN:  Again, the problem I have is 

I actually made a concerted study of 16 times in the 

morning and my experience in seeing the pick ups is 

more limited. 

  I've seen that on three or four occasions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Understood.  Okay.  

That's it.  Thank you very much.  How many people do 

we have here, persons in support of the application 

that are going to be giving testimony today?  Can I 

just get a quick show of hands. 

  Okay, so we have about ten.  Okay, let's 
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do it.  If you wouldn't mind, let's fill the table.  

I'd like to have another chair added, if there's a 

spare chair. 

  Let's have five people up.  As people are 

getting ready and coming forward, of course the clock 

will be running.  Three minutes, three minutes are 

allotted a person to give testimony. 

  What I need you to do, as you start, and 

as the clock starts, you're going to give me your name 

and your address, and that's all you need to state for 

the record, and then you can continue. 

  We will not interrupt you.  You will take 

Board questions and then the panel of five, we're 

missing one here.  Seats up front.  And you will be 

cross examined as a panel. 

  I'm going to have people that cross 

examine start at the same direction that testimony 

starts and then continue all the way down. 

  So, with that, yes, sir.  Have all of you 

been sworn in?  People that may have come in later 

that are giving testimony now?  If you haven't been 

sworn in, whether in opposition or in support, if you 

wouldn't mind standing and giving your attention to 

Ms. Bailey. 

  (Witness are sworn.) 
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  MS. ROSEN:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, 

members of the Board.  My name is Hilary Rosen, I live 

at 3204 Highland Place.  I didn't realize that video 

was going to be shown, but it was actually my house 

that was in the background of that video the entire 

time. 

  I'm new to the neighborhood, but I'm not 

new to NCRC.  And I want to say at the outset I really 

have nothing to gain and everything to lose in my 

neighborhood by being in support of the school today. 

  I have no more children who can get in, so 

it does me no good.  I have one son, who is now in his 

third year at NCRC.  My daughter was there for two 

years and has moved on. 

  But I'm also a new neighbor and so I've 

walked into this firestorm, I suppose, willingly.  I 

wrote a letter to this Board in June expressing my 

support for the school's project. 

  And I want to say in the time since I 

wrote that letter, my opinion of my neighbors that I 

described in that letter has dramatically changed.  

But my opinion of the responsible outcome of this 

decision hasn't changed. 

  My, the neighbors I think are good people 

who love this street and love their neighborhood and I 
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learned that many of them have sent their children to 

NCRC, and play on the playground and appreciate it 

very much. 

  And I think that in time, in the heat of 

this debate, it's too easy to characterize the motives 

of the opposition rather than dealing with some of the 

facts. 

  I just want to, a couple of key points.  

My personal experience as a parent for the last two 

years was as a commuter.  I lived in Chevy Chase.  And 

I can tell you that particularly in the last year, the 

last 18 months, this school and its administration was 

relentless with parents about enforcing the traffic 

rules. 

  I think that I was overwhelmed actually 

with how relentless it was.  But their vigilance was 

extremely impressive and it was all about their 

concern for their neighbor's well being in this 

process. 

  This past year I retired from my job, we 

moved to Highland Place, I am home on that street as 

much as anyone on that street is. 

  And I can tell you that traffic is, simply 

does not feel like a problem to me.  It, you know, the 

drop off time and the pick up time has been spread 
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out.  And living there, just a few blocks from 

Connecticut Avenue and 34th Street, which are two of 

the busiest streets in Washington, D.C., Highland 

Place continues to feel like somewhat of a tranquil 

oasis in comparison. 

  A couple of other points.  You know when 

there is an upgraded facility, this neighborhood is 

going to benefit.  I think people are not paying 

attention to this. 

  Example, the air conditioning units were 

very close to the home next door.  They were loud.  

Understandably the school tried to accommodate that.  

  When this renovation goes through, the air 

conditioning units are going to be move far away from 

anybody's residence.  There's going to be more 

underground use. 

  A nicer facility and something that the 

neighborhood has never had on paper, a commitment to 

cap enrollment. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you very much, 

Ms. Rosen. 

  MS. ROSEN:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me also make a 

note.  If you find that someone has made a statement 

in testimony that you absolutely agree with, but was 
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part of your testimony, there is absolutely nothing 

wrong with saying you agree, and use the time. 

  Because you covered an awful lot.  I'm 

sure people are going to want to also.  But it will 

save you time and it will give others available time. 

 With that. 

  MR. JARVIS:  Good afternoon.  My name is 

Ernest Drew Jarvis, and I am thrilled to have my three 

year old, EJ, at NCRC.  Not only because it's a warm 

learning environment, that embraces you and pulls you 

into its community. 

  As a six generation Washingtonian who has 

been involved and active in many communities across 

the city, this sense of community was very important 

to my wife and I. 

  In fact, it was one of the biggest factors 

in selecting NCRC for EJ.  I'm a product of the local 

public schools and have had a great experience with 

local, public schools. 

  When we started to explore our school 

options, my sense that what would be good for me, 

would be good for my son.  But, in my house, mother 

knows best, and she insisted that we take a look at 

NCRC. 

  It was truly love at first sight.  The 
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facilities, the experience of the teachers, the 

diversity of the kids and the sense of community, sold 

me immediately. 

  And with that sense of community, I was 

somewhat surprised when I learned that the neighbors 

were concerned about the drop off. 

  The first day of school, with the written 

code of the process for parking, I read thoroughly and 

understood the process. I drop off EJ every morning 

somewhere between 8:30 and 9:00. 

  And I was impressed with the great lengths 

that NCRC has gone to ensure smooth traffic flow.  I 

have not seen any parent abuse these rules.  I am sure 

that the vast majority of the NCRC parents understand 

that this school must co-exist with the community and 

respect for parking regulations benefit the school and 

in turn benefit our children.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, very 

much, Mr. Jarvis. 

  MR. SANCHEZ:  My name is Felix Sanchez, I 

am a resident of Cleveland Park.  I live at 3610 Idaho 

Avenue, N.W.  My children attended NCRC, they have now 

move on.  I served my third year now on the Board of 

NCRC and coach the Diversity Committee at NCRC. 

  Some of the issues that have been raised 
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here have been about traffic, but so grows a lot of 

the issues here have been about outsiders coming into 

the neighborhood. 

  The problem is that the neighborhood has 

changed, and people think that when they see people of 

color coming into the school, they often think that 

they are outside of this jurisdiction.  And that is 

the truth in terms of the words and uses and the code 

words that have been used along this level at this 

school. 

  We have seen letters that have gone out in 

an unauthorized way to our student population, to the 

parents of our student population in which there were 

threats and scare tactics used, along with the video 

taping that was excessively used over a long period to 

time on this matter. 

  We ask you to consider that as a part of 

this issue and ask you to reflect on the fact that 

it's not just about, this is just not about traffic 

and about change, it's also about the fact that the 

population at this campus is one that provides great 

diversity and great contribution to the city.  Thank 

you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, very 

much. 
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  MR. NILES:  My name is Mark Niles, I'm 

actually a resident of Maryland, so, I know, it's 

startling.  But I'm actually here on behalf of someone 

who isn't who is a resident of Washington, D.C. and in 

fact I'm reading a statement written by Garnell 

Stewart who was a resident of Washington, but is now 

in the process of moving, as the statement will 

explain. 

  All right, I"m just going to read the 

letter that he wrote and asked me to read today. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Objection. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What's the 

objection, Mr. Nettler? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Is he, I think there's a 

predicate before he can read his letter.  It's not 

legal for him to be testifying.  He's got to show 

personally some relationship with the situation or 

otherwise submit the letter. 

  But if he's just submitting a letter on 

behalf of that, I don't see any reason why the Board 

just can't simply take the letter or something that 

authorizes him to -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay -- 

  MR. NILES:  Is it sufficient that I'm a 

Trustee of the NCRC?  Or is that not sufficient 
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connection to the school. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me address it 

and then we'll move on. 

  MR. NILES:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Two issues.  One, 

Mr. Nettler has brought it up that you need to 

establish that you are somehow able to be here, of 

which I do not agree.  This is a public hearing and 

anyone can come in and bring testimony in those three 

minutes allotted to that. 

  And I don't believe that the regulations 

in any way show us where one would be precluded, 

Maryland resident or not.  That's a joke of course, so 

don't get concerned. 

  The other aspect is, yes, if you are 

presenting us your testimony in a letter from somebody 

else, I think it might behoove you, just in procedural 

matter, to submit that into evidence. 

  You don't need to read it in the record.  

I guarantee you, even though you can see that this 

file is almost making it over the dias, we do read 

absolutely everything. 

  So, with that, I'll let you move on.  It's 

your choice.  If you would like to submit that as your 

testimony, I would do so now. 
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  MR. NILES:  I'd be happy to read the 

letter or to submit it to you.  It's up to you? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Submit. 

  MR. NILES:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Do you have 

anything to state otherwise? 

  MR. NILES:  No, what I was going to say 

was related to the letter, so I guess I'll just leave 

it there. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, excellent. 

  MR. NILES:  Thanks. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I thank you very 

much. 

  MS. WASSMER:  Good evening, my name is 

Victoria Wassmer and I'm the current President of the 

NCRC's Parent Association. 

  My husband and I are residents of the city 

and we currently live in the Mount Pleasant 

neighborhood.  We have one son that completed the 

program at NCRC last year, after three years at the 

school, and another son that's currently in the 

Sunshine Class. 

  We chose NCRC as the place to send our 

young children because of its unique mission.  To 

provide a collaborative approach to preschool eduction 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 115

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

in an environment that nurtures the whole child. 

  That's with partnership with families and 

is committed to the inclusion of children with special 

needs.  Essential to its role as a model of early 

childhood education is the creation of a diverse, 

respectful community. 

  Both within and beyond the school 

community, NCRC seeks opportunities to advocate for 

all children and their families. 

  This mission and the spirit of the school 

that created it, was apparent to us when we first 

viewed the school.   

  So a word to Mr. Jarvis' testimony, and it 

still continues today.  It is a unique environment 

within the city and indeed within the country which is 

so often divided, and an important space for our 

diverse community to respect and maintain. 

  The proposed improvement project is a 

modest endeavor that is a necessity to bring the 

facility in line with contemporary standards for a 

school with programs for young children. 

  Professionally, I work in the field of 

transportation policy and I know that all over the 

region congestion and its resulting complications is a 

major issue. 
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  Indeed, the Texas Transportation Institute 

2003 Urban Mobility Report says the Washington Region 

is the third worst among the largest cities for how 

crowded our roads are, and we rank second for the 

worst traffic during the morning and evening peak. 

  The report does note some solutions that 

can help, including managing demand and having 

realistic expectations.  

  This year the school instituted additional 

traffic management plan procedures, that included a 

variety of efforts in procedures such as managing 

demand with extended carpool times. 

  The parents are complying with these 

procedures, and understand that the Board felt that 

these steps were necessary for the safety of the 

children and the neighborhood environment. 

  Indeed the hurricane, and the resulting 

complications for the school and its drop off 

procedures was a test of parent body's commitments to 

the spirit behind the plan. 

  The parents' responsiveness to work 

through these difficulties in a cooperative fashion, 

is a testament to the parent body's partnership with 

the school and the neighbors that surround the school. 

  Since carpool was reinstated, there has 
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been continued compliance by parents and caregivers to 

the procedures outlined by the Board. 

  A trial period seems unnecessary at this 

time.  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, very 

much.  We appreciate everyone's patience you have 

stayed and coming down this evening and giving us your 

testimony. 

  Ms. Rosen, we appreciate also your 

specific points on what actually would be remedied in 

terms of this application. 

  You've noted the AC units and I think all 

of you, Mr. Jarvis starting it off for you, have 

talked about how important the school is for you and 

how important its been and what a great experience. 

  Mr. Sanchez, I appreciate that your 

testimony on the diversity issue and I think the 

testimony that we heard, one of the important pieces 

of that school was diversity. 

  I would add to that only that in terms of 

the additional information of what was being said to 

us perhaps undercurrents and such, I'm not sure if 

we'd even have the beginning jurisdiction to address 

the issue that you have touched upon. 

  I can say that clearly, well, I would say 
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that all school applications before us have these 

issues.  And it is almost generic in applications that 

we see.  

  And it is the diversity in the range of 

different types of schools and it is always about 

noise.  It is always about traffic. 

  It is always about these types of issues. 

  MS. ROSEN:  Mr. Chairman. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MS. ROSEN:  I don't know if this is 

appropriate or not, but my neighbors are not racist.  

This is not about race. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand.  And 

my point of addressing this is to say that we 

appreciate everybody's testimony and all the issues. 

  It is not an issue that we could address 

with our own jurisdiction and so with that, thank you 

all very much.  Don't go anywhere, because now it 

might be the tough part. 

  Cross examination.  I'm going to set up a 

chair -- 

  MR. HOOD:  Mr. Chairman -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, I'm sorry, are 

there Board questions? 

  MR. HOOD:  I just want to ask Mr. Jarvis 
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one quick question.  When you brought EJ into NCRC, 

were you assigned a specific time or parameter in 

which to bring him to school? 

  MR. JARVIS:  No, we were not assigned a 

specific time, because with a three year old and a 17 

month old, I'm late every day. 

  But we were assigned a specific number for 

pick up purposes, and someone else picks up EJ from 

school.  So it is a range from 8:30 to about 9:00 

every day. 

  MR. HOOD:  Gotcha.  Ms. Rosen, you say 

you're right across the street, I believe? 

  MS. ROSEN:  Yes. 

  MR. HOOD:  You did testify you're right 

across the street? 

  MS. ROSEN:  Yes. 

  MR. HOOD:  Have you ever witnessed what I 

witnessed here today?  Someone in the queue, pull out 

and then you have someone that's coming down, I guess 

going east and then causing a problem.  Have you ever 

witnessed that? 

  MS. ROSEN:  A car going in the other 

direction? 

  MR. HOOD:  Right, coming in the other 

direction.  Unfortunately, I must not have been 
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looking at the screen when the car was going the other 

way. 

  MS. ROSEN:  I can't recall a moment where 

I thought something was happening in the street 

because of traffic that felt unsafe. 

  MR. HOOD:  Okay, so what we saw here today 

is typically how you witness normally, how you see it. 

  MS. ROSEN:  I didn't see the video, so I 

don't know.  But I can tell you that I see it a lot, 

and it is a two-way street. 

  And one of the suggestions that the school 

had made was to turn it into a one-way street.  As a 

resident, I don't have a problem with that.  But I 

haven't seen anything that would be characterized as 

dangerous that way. 

  MR. HOOD:  Okay, thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any other questions, 

Mr. Etherly? 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Thank you very much, Mr. 

Chair.  Mr. Jarvis, in your experience as a parent, 

could you speak briefly to when EJ's enrollment came 

about, as a parent, what did you, what kind of 

direction or guidance did you receive from a parking, 

I'm sorry, from a drop off standpoint from the school? 

 I'd love to hear a little bit of testimony to that 
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affect, please. 

  MR. JARVIS:  Sure, there is a written code 

of instructions, if you will.  And so I took the time 

to read that, at the insistence of my wife, and there 

are also penalties for that, so I was aware of the 

penalties. 

  I think on the penalty side if you have 

one infraction, you know, there is a conversation.  

And I think as it goes, if there's a second penalty, 

you get a written document in your file. 

  And then, you know, third one you get 

punished or sent to your room or something.  But there 

is kind of a structured set of rules and then a 

structured set of penalties, if you will. 

  And penalties is my word.  So prior to the 

first day of EJ going to NCRC we read those because we 

were sensitive to the neighborhood's concerns. 

  And, in fact, in every, almost every 

written document we had filled out for the application 

process, there was a note of somewhat indicating this 

issue.  And so we were oversensitized or sensitive  

rather to that issue. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay, thank you.  Thank you, 

very much.  One final questions for, I believe it was 

Mrs. Washburn, was it? 
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  MS. WASSMER:  Wassmer. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Ms. Wassmer.  With respect 

to the PTA, I'm very happy to have your presence here 

because, of course, given your work with the school 

and administration. 

  I'm curious about what type of interaction 

did the PTA have around, shall we say, development and 

enforcement or compliance with the type of parking 

guidance, I'm sorry the type of drop off, pick up 

guidance that Mr. Jarvis, as a parent, just spoke to. 

  Was the PTA involved in, shall we say the 

formulation or perhaps more importantly the education 

of parents about pick up and drop off procedures and, 

very importantly, just the policy? 

  MS. WASSMER:  Right.  As the President of 

the PA, I actually sit on the Board for the year and 

Carrie Irvin who was last year's President also did 

likewise. 

  And in that process, as the Board was 

reviewing what kinds of things to institute in the 

contract for the upcoming school enrollment, they had 

discussions about what kind of policy and procedures 

they should put in addition to the traffic management 

plan that had already been in place last year. 

  Those things did go out to the parent 
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body, as was discussed here.  Parents were asked to 

sign that document before their children could come 

and be enrolled in the school on the first day. 

  IN additional to that, the Parent 

Association has made every attempt to go through Room 

Parents, which are generally two to four Room Parents 

per classroom, and through all of our events at the 

school to notify parents that they have to park 

legally for things that are outside of school hours. 

  And, you know, routinely I see this, and 

the Room Parents are from my son's class, and so it's 

nice just to see that that message is reiterated just 

in about every single e-mail and phone communication 

that we've have. 

  Similarly with the hurricane, one of the 

things that we were very sensitive to was the issue 

around parking given the blockage of Highland Place 

for an extended period of time, over a week. 

  And again, we used the telephone 

procedures and e-mail, through our Room Parents, and 

also the voice mail system at the school, to talk 

about all the procedures that the parents would have 

to follow to park legally and to bring their children 

into the school. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay, excellent.  Thank you 
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very much.  One final question, and this would be for 

any member of the panel, but I'm still on the issue of 

compliance with respect to the TMP Plan. 

  Without giving names of anyone, I'm not 

interested in anyone ratting anyone out, but just 

indication or some other affirmation, are any of your 

aware, do you know parents who have been, shall we say 

subjected to the, you know, some type of punitive 

measure, as it were, with respect to the parking 

management plan?  I mean that has been implemented at 

time? 

  MR. NILES:  Am I still muted?  Can I say 

anything to the Board? I'm actually the Vice Chair of 

the Board, so I might be the best person to respond to 

this who is standing up here. 

  At this point in the process we have 

identified, certainly not any names, we've identified 

people who have violated the process in some sense, 

not very many. 

  And they are being treated through the 

process in the way that they are going to be treated. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay, thank you. 

  MR. NILES:  And part of the point of 

having the structure is to make sure that those things 

never happen again and to the extent that, as Mr. 
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Jarvis said, there will be penalties to make this a 

really strong enforceable thing. 

  We have a strong commitment from the Board 

this year that we not just have a plan, as Victoria 

said, but that we have some serious teeth in that plan 

to make sure that people who otherwise aren't 

interested in following it, will definitely follow it. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How many people are 

you talking about? 

  MR. NILES:  That we've identified or have 

made a single -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We want their names. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. NILES:  To be perfectly honest, I 

would say there are two that have been identified so 

far, that I know, within the entire course of the 

process. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How long has the 

process been?  Is that this school year? 

  MR. NILES:  Starting this school year.   

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Any other 

questions from the Board.  Now, let's begin, does the 

Applicant have any cross examination?  No cross from 

the Applicant. 
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  Mr. Nettler, let's get Mr. Nettler a chair 

and a microphone.   

  MR. NETTLER:  I don't have any questions 

for this -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, you don't have 

any questions for this panel?  Oh, okay, why don't we 

do that.  Very well, and we'll set up a system. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Ms. Rosen, good afternoon, 

or good evening, almost.  You testified that you've 

been living across the street, what, since June, is 

that correct? 

  MS. ROSEN:  Yes, but we took occupancy of 

the house in April, so I was there a lot for those two 

months.  During the school year. 

  MR. NETTLER:  You rent the house? 

  MS. ROSEN:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and how long is that 

lease? 

  MS. ROSEN:  It's, it goes through next 

August. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Through next August.  And 

you're aware that the owner of the property is opposed 

to the school's application? 

  MS. ROSEN:  I'm aware that the owner of 

the property is actually in a nursing home and not 
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really available to say that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  So you're not aware of 

whether the owner, so you're, so are or not -- 

  MS. ROSEN:  The owner hasn't lived there 

in a long time. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  You testified that, 

so you've seen the property during the school year 

from April or May, is that correct? 

  MS. ROSEN:  As a resident you're saying? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Right, as a resident. 

  MS. ROSEN:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  And during that time 

period, were there any incidents in which somebody 

was, that you would say caused either a dangerous 

condition or that someone didn't comply with what you 

understand to be the rules are regarding queuing and 

picking up and dropping off? 

  MS. ROSEN:  No. 

  MR. NETTLER:  No, okay.  Now you're aware 

that the full school year didn't start until sometime 

in the middle of September, correct? 

  MS. ROSEN:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and you're also aware 

that as a result of Hurricane Isabel dropping a 70 

foot tree on the intersection and Highland and 33rd, 
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nobody has been allowed to use Highland until last 

Thursday, correct? 

  MS. ROSEN:  Well, we had some time in the 

beginning.  And I don't know if the Board knows, but -

- 

  MR. NETTLER:  So when was the beginning, 

about how many days was that? 

  MS. ROSEN:  I don't know, a week, ten 

days.  A couple of weeks.  The school actually didn't 

lose power.  It only closed out of consideration to 

its neighbors. 

  MR. NETTLER:  But the street was closed, 

wasn't it? 

  MS. ROSEN:  Yes, but people could have 

walked,  You know, they were doing it out of 

consideration to the street, the school didn't need to 

do it. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  Mr. Jarvis, how long 

has EJ been going to the school? 

  MR. JARVIS:  He attended the summer school 

and then he began in September. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Just this September? 

  MR. JARVIS:  Just this September. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and so you've been 

able to observe the school in operation for what, a 
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week or two? 

  MR. JARVIS:  I think the school has been 

in session for about a month.  But prior to that, we 

went to the summer school session. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, but the school 

session, you're aware there isn't any Certificate of 

Occupancy for the summer school, are you not? 

  MR. JARVIS:  I didn't ask for a DCRA 

Report before that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  But with regard to the 

school session, the full time school session didn't 

start until about the second or third week of 

September, isn't that correct? 

  MR. JARVIS:  I think that's accurate. 

  MR. NETTLER:  All right, and Hurricane 

Isabel and the tree that fell as a result of Hurricane 

Isabel, was about a week after that, wasn't it? 

  MR. JARVIS:  Yes, I think that's a fair 

assessment. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, so you're experience 

with regard to the drop off at the school is 

essentially a week in this year, is that correct? 

  MR. JARVIS:  I would say that it's 

probably been longer than a week.  If I did the math, 

I would say it's probably a couple, two and a half 
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weeks. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Two and a half weeks, okay, 

that much.   

  MR. JARVIS:  But we would certainly 

readily admit that we are a new parent to NCRC and we 

are, couldn't say anything more glowing about our very 

limited experience. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  And you're not aware, 

you haven't been told by NCRC that if they are unable 

to get this approved that it's going to affect the 

ability of any of the students that are presently 

there, to continue to go to that school, do you? 

  MR. JARVIS:  I have not had those 

discussions. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  Excuse, me I forgot 

your name. 

  MR. NILES:  Mark Niles. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Mark Niles, sorry.  Mr. 

Niles you had, unfortunately you answered a question 

about the operation of the, this practice of -- 

  MR. NILES:  My mother told me never to 

open my mouth.  I should have listened to her. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And as I understand your 

testimony, that practice has been in affect for about 

two weeks, is that correct? 
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  MR. NILES:  Actually, no, it's been in 

affect for, two weeks has been the specific, sort of 

consequences or penalties again, as Mr. Jarvis said. 

  The traffic plan has actually been in 

affect for at least a year. 

  MR. NETTLER:  For at least a year.  And in 

the entire year period, do you know how many people 

were identified as being in violation of this process? 

  MR. NILES:  I don't know and let me 

clarify in terms of violation of the process.  I have 

not heard of or witnesses anything that anyone has 

done that would have been considered a violation of 

what I know of as any sort of relevant municipal law 

in terms of the street. 

  The types of things that have been 

involved have been specific places where people need 

to or are supposed to stop in terms of letting their 

kids out and maybe going a car length ahead of that. 

  That's the extent to what I know of from 

this period, and I haven't seen anything else beyond 

this period other than that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And this period, again, is 

either the two week period or the period -- 

  MR. NILES:  I actually contest two weeks. 

 I think it's more like four weeks, in terms of the 
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time we had before the hurricane and the time we've 

had since. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, but you're aware that 

the school wasn't in full operation until about the 

second or third week of September, aren't you? 

  MR. NILES:  Well, the school, full 

operation is always a kind of a fluid thing with the 

school.  People coming at different times and stuff, 

so I don't know exactly what you mean by full 

operation. So I can't really answer that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  You sit on the Board of the 

school? 

  MR. NILES:  I do. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, do you know at what 

point in the month of September all of the students, 

all of the children were supposed to be coming to the 

school for the regular school day and operations 

through the rest of the year? 

  MR. NILES:  No, I'm a parent too, now, 

which I haven't been for the last four years, and all 

I know is when my son was supposed to be there and as 

parents in my class will tell you, I'm not always sure 

about that.  So, no, I didn't know, I'm sorry. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, as a member of the 

Board, you're not given that information? 
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  MR. NILES:  Not specifically, no. It's 

something that's up to the Director to resolve.  We 

deal with broader issues, we don't get into day-to-day 

issues about that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  I have no other 

questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you.  I passed 

over ANC, does ANC have cross examination? 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Mr. Sanchez, are you aware 

that the ANC had a committee meeting plus four very 

lengthy, two of them very lengthy, public meetings on 

this issue? 

  MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Did you attend any of these 

meetings? 

  MR. SANCHEZ:  I attended one of them. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Can you tell me which one? 

  MR. SANCHEZ:  It was at the very 

beginning. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  I September, probably of 

2002? 

  MR. SANCHEZ:  Right, yes. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Did you hear anything at 

that meeting, and I believe at that meeting, everyone 

in that room was allowed to speak.  And the ANC stayed 
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quite late that night, so everyone was allowed to 

speak.  Did you hear any comments in that room that 

evening that led you to believe that there were racial 

undertones to this decision? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's move on from 

that.  We're not, we have no jurisdiction over this 

issue and it's going to, has the potential to becoming 

larger than we need to right now. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Mr. Chairman, I would simply 

like to, on behalf of the ANC, have it on the record 

from the witness that our decision, that he has no 

direct knowledge that our decision had any basis in 

any racial considerations. 

  MR. SANCHEZ:  Not at that meeting, but at 

meetings that we held at NCRC. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, the question 

is just at that meeting.  Other questions? 

  MR. SANCHEZ:  Not at that meeting. 

  MS. MACWOOD:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, Mr. Hunsicker. 

 No cross?  Mr. Beckner? 

  MR. BECKNER:  No cross, Mr. Chair.   

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Badani? 

  MS. BADANI:  Mr. Niles, as a Board Member, 

you're aware of the previous BZA order? 
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  MR. NILES:  The previous BZA order? 

  MS. BADANI:  Regarding the -- 

  MR. NILES:  From what year? 

  MS. BADANI:  From 1998. 

  MR. NILES:  I wasn't on the Board in 1998. 

  MS. BADANI:  You're still under the same 

orders.  Are you aware of the orders under which the 

school operates? 

  MR. NILES:  I've heard discussion of the 

orders, yes. I  don't think I've actually read them 

directly myself, but I'm aware generally, from 

attending these sorts of meetings and hearing 

discussion of them, of generally what they're about. 

  MS. BADANI:  Okay, so you are aware that 

they come from 1998, though, correct? 

  MR. NILES:  Now that you told me I am. 

  MS. BADANI:   Very good.  And Ms. Rosen 

commented that she's been going, her kids have been 

attending for three years, and that under the last 18 

months, they've been relentless about enforcing 

traffic rules, correct? 

  MR. NILES:  I don't, I wouldn't want to 

suggest what she testified.  I'll leave that up to 

her. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, are you asking 
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him to verify the testimony of somebody else? 

  MS. BADANI:  I'm trying to get at, they've 

been under the same order -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ask him directly.  

You've had an order from 1998 -- 

  MS. ROSEN:  It seemed to me there have 

been -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I know, but the 

question is to him now.  Since 1998, you've had -- 

  MS. BADANI:  But he hasn't been there from 

three years. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Badani, let me 

interrupt you. 

  MS. BADANI:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  First of all, you're 

going to be crossed on all the testimony that you've 

given.  You opened, what seemed to be a small door, 

but tried talking about infractions, which leads to an 

awful lot of questioning. 

  So the question is, as I understand from 

Ms. Badani, is in 1998 there's an order with 

conditions.  I'm understanding her to say that there 

was other testimony that said that they've been 

relentless in enforcing those for 18 months. 

  Is that correct, they started just 
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seriously enforcing in the last 18 months? 

  MR. NILES:  No, not at all.  We changed 

the way in which we've enforced it, but there's always 

been a commitment to enforcing those procedures from 

the very beginning, in all kinds of ways that relate 

to all kinds of relatively informal but still 

significant procedures that are applied to try to 

convince people and allow people to know what they can 

do and can't do in the neighborhood. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.   

  MR. NILES:  So, no. 

  MS. BADANI:  And, Mr. Rosen, you said the 

owner of the property that you, that you rent, is in a 

nursing home and unable to make a decision like that. 

  MS. ROSEN:  I didn't say she's unable.  I 

said I'm unable to verify what her view is. 

  MS. BADANI:  And you are aware that her 

children, acting as her agents, are opposed to the 

expansion, are you not? 

  MS. ROSEN:  I'm aware that her children 

live in Philadelphia and that they have mixed views, 

as they told me.  That's what they told me. 

  MS. BADANI:  And have you seen any letters 

from them that -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, I'm not sure 
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pertinence of asking kids in Philly and all that.  

Nothing else?  Okay.  How does time get away so fast, 

huh?  It's 5:50, let's get the next panel of people to 

give testimony in support. 

  Okay, is anyone else here present who is a 

person to give testimony in support of this 

application?  Show of hands out there.  We dropped a 

few.  It's getting late, very well.  Let's proceed. 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Hello, Mr. Chairman, before 

we get started, I just noticed that there is a lot of 

staff members and supporters of NCRC present.  I just 

wanted them to just, by a show of hands, just raise 

their hands if they're in support. 

  Okay, thank you.  My name is Tiffany 

Williams, my address is 116 53rd Street, N.E., so I am 

a resident of the District.  And I've been a teacher 

at NCRC for six years. 

  For the past five years, I have also been 

a Carpool Captain in charge of coordinating the 

teachers who assist in loading and unloading children 

form their cars in the carpool line. 

  Along with the two uniformed guards, whom 

the school hired this summer, at the beginning of 

camp, there are approximately eight to ten staff 

members who put on an orange vest every single day at 
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every single drop off and pick up time between 

Highland Place and Ordway Street, no matter what the 

weather is. 

  In fact, when the weather is awful there 

are even more of us out there to ensure that carpool 

runs smoothly. 

  I can tell you with great certainty that 

the teachers at NCRC are dedicated to this part of 

their work.  Of course, it's not our favorite part of 

the day, especially when the weather is bad and it's 

raining and we're getting wet, but it is a very 

important part of life at NCRC. 

  The teachers and staff at NCRC must face a 

much more pressing issue right now, than that of 

carpool duty.  And that issue is that we have no 

private meeting space to sit and talk with parents 

about their children. 

  So we, in some instances, violate 

confidentiality rules because we don't have closed 

space for that.  WE have no lounge or meeting space 

where we can eat lunch or have space to prepare 

materials for our curriculum. 

  As early childhood educators, it is very 

important that we collaborate with each other to 

provide the best possible environment for our 
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children. 

  Meeting together as a complete staff 

comfortably is very difficult.  There is no indoor 

play space, so providing physical activities for our 

little preschoolers in inclement weather is very 

difficult and taxing on them. 

  We have one space, the playhouse, which is 

shared by the library, motor and music programs.  It 

also houses our Early Birds, Lunch Bunch and After 

Care Programs. 

  This space is terribly small and the kids 

are short-changed every day, because they cannot dance 

and run and engage in activities nearly as much as 

they should in this small room. 

  NCRC is a charming school in a lovely 

setting, but it needs to be improved.  We need new 

spaces that you all have heard about.  

  We have an inclusion program in our 

school, a model, actually, in the District of 

Columbia, for children with special needs. 

  And it's crucial that we lessen the number 

of children in each classroom.  As teachers, we are 

trying to meet the needs of all of our children. 

  Because we believe so strongly in 

providing an educationally-rich environment for all 
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our students, regardless of their learning styles and 

needs, smaller class sizes are crucial. 

  And the last thing I'd like to say, is I'd 

like to have you all think about a child in our 

classroom, we use special needs broadly, but I'd like 

you all to think about a child who is autistic.  

  And this is a child who has very, a lot of 

difficulty trying to integrate into a classroom. As 

our classroom sizes stand now, it's very hard for them 

to have opportunities, to be engaged in small groups, 

because teachers are forced to monitor a lot of extra 

children. 

  And so, therefore, we don't get to give 

those children the attention that they need so that 

they can be fully integrated. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, very 

much. 

  MR. MARCUS:  Mr. Chair, Board Members, my 

name is Stephen Marcus.  I have lived at 3041 Ordway 

Street for the last 16 years.   

  3041 Ordway Street is approximately seven 

houses east of NCRC, the back side of NCRC on the 

opposite side of the street. 

  I take a particular interest in this 

zoning hearing, for two reasons.  First, as a 
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reasonably close in neighbor, and secondly as a former 

member of another private school that spent many years 

trying to find a permanent site in the District of 

Columbia. 

  NCRC is a tremendous asset to our 

neighborhood.  First and foremost because it is a 

first-class nursery school.  It enriches our 

neighborhood which has many other institutions along 

with NCRC and it makes it a truly first-class 

neighborhood in which to live. 

  But also because of its beautiful 

playground, which is open to the neighbors after 

hours.  On weekends, my two kids have spent many hours 

playing there on weekends. 

  It's a good neighbor because Susan 

Pickett, the Principal of the school, has been very, 

very assiduous in notifying all of the neighbors of 

upcoming events, so we're well aware of things that 

are going to take place. 

  And it's also a good neighbor because of 

the extensive consultation the NCRC has engaged in, 

when it first came forward with its expansion plans.  

I attended several meetings and I was very impressed 

by the school's openness. 

  Its willingness to listen carefully to 
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neighbors concerns and its commitment to trying to 

take those concerns into account in coming up with a 

plan that met the needs of the school and at the same 

time reflected the interests of the neighborhood. 

  I'd like to just speak briefly about the 

issue of traffic.  Having lived on the street for 16 

years, I can say to you that I've never experienced 

what I would call a difficult of problematic 

situation. 

  In fact, my wife and I like to see kids 

and their parents walking in front of your house going 

to school.  For many years there was a lovely 

Dietician who would walk by and share kind of the 

gossip at the school. 

  It really adds and enriches the 

neighborhood.  And so, I would just like to conclude 

by saying that in all these years that we've lived on 

the street, traffic has not been an issue for us.  

Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you very much. 

  MS. SHOREY:  My name is Joan Shorey and I 

have lived in Cleveland Park in the past for 30 years. 

 We raised four children there.  I now live outside of 

Cleveland Park in Georgetown, but I bring my 

Granddaughter, I pick my Granddaughter up from school 
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quite often. 

  She is in the special needs division of 

the school.  I cannot tell you how important that is 

to our whole family.  How much time we researched 

where we could have our Granddaughter, and this was 

the most wonderful, wonderful thing to have happen, 

that we can be there. 

  I have found, as I have come to pick up 

our Granddaughter, a really very well implemented 

program of doing that. 

  I have a card that I put in my window that 

has the number that relates to our Granddaughter.  

Somebody comes, they have a walkie talkie, they say, 

you know, this is 36, and then when it's time, when 

there's room for me to come up, I come up to the place 

where my Granddaughter is brought to me and helped to 

get in the car. 

  And I'd like to say that while I'm in the 

line, there are people who say, tell me not to park or 

to get in front of any of the driveways that are going 

into resident's houses. 

  I think there's been a really strong 

effort to make this as feasible and possible for 

people who are living near there. 

  I would also like to say that we have 
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friends on Newark Street, who have said that if we 

wanted, if I wanted to park there and then walk in and 

pick up our Granddaughter, we could. 

  And I'll tell you, there is always space 

there.  I can't understand while there's this sort of 

confrontation about so much traffic on the adjacent 

streets, because I really haven't seen that. 

  And I'd like to say that a lot of my 

friends live there.  I find this whole controversy 

really, really painful that this is going on, because 

this is a wonderful community and it's a very 

supportive community. 

  And I think that it's too bad that this is 

happening.  And I hope everybody gets this 

straightened out and that the school can indeed 

continue on as it has for so many years and do these 

wonderful things. 

  I'd like to make one other point, and that 

is, two other points.  I definitely stick up for the 

idea of getting a little bit more space for meetings. 

  And I'm particularly aware of this because 

of our Granddaughter, because we have come with 

special teachers there and special people to have 

meetings, and it has been very difficult to find space 

to do this. 
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  I feel you're encroaching on, just what 

she said, people wanting to have lunch and having 

other meetings.  And they do need this additional 

space. 

  And it isn't going to be a great big 

banana, that people have said.  I just don't 

understand all that.  But the other thing I want to 

say that during last year, on Halloween, we had the 

sniper problem, there was a Halloween party at the 

school. 

  It's caused a lot of controversy for some 

reason and it was a wonderful, it was a wonderful 

event.  There were people that came from the 

neighborhood.  There were balloons, there were all 

sorts of activity that went on. 

  There was parking.  I mean there was 

congestion, there's no doubt about it.  You're not 

going to like this -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you very much. 

  MS. SHOREY:  -- but it wasn't any 

different than congestion I've seen at cocktail 

parties or something else that took place on Highland 

Place.  So, I just don't want that to get overblown.  

All right, thank you very much. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you very much. 
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  MR. WEINGAST:  Good afternoon, my name is 

Greg Weingast, I live at 3134 Ordway Street, which is 

two blocks south of the school, however it's the first 

house south of the school as you come down from Ordway 

Street. 

  I have no children, and while I support 

the school, my only connection to it is that my nieces 

and nephews, when they visit me, I take them up to the 

playground. 

  I agree with what's been said about the, 

or the vast majority of things that's been said about 

our neighborhood.  

  I think one of the reasons, what I've 

enjoyed most, is that it's a wonderful and supportive 

community.  And several of my neighbors, Steve and 

Charles, for instance, here, will be speaking against 

it.  And we've never had a problem. 

  And I think that, you know, it's a matter 

of perceptions.  Those, if I could, MR. Griffis, one 

of our neighbors, who has been called by yet, another 

neighbor, a voice of reason, wasn't able to make it 

tonight.  His name is Andrew Orback.  He lives next  

to Steve, also on Ordway Street. 

  And if I could, I want to read something 

that he wrote.  I believe the NCRC, which has been an 
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important institution in the neighborhood for over 70 

years, requires this expansion in order to best serve 

its mission. 

  The children in the neighborhood and the 

children of the region for years to come, indeed, many 

of those in opposition have already had the 

opportunity to take advantage of this quality 

preschool learning that takes place at NCRC.  And I 

believe this opportunity should remain viable for 

future generations to enjoy. 

  I live and work across the street from the 

school on Ordway Street, and I am able to witness the 

staff management of the traffic every morning, as this 

seems to be the primary concern of the opposition. 

  I can testify that based on my first hand 

observations, it is clear that the school takes great 

care to ensure the safe and orderly drop off and pick 

up as possible during each period. 

  The situation, while not perfect, doesn't 

bother me because, one, it is simply well within what 

I consider to be acceptable.  Two, it is a school that 

has been here a lot longer than I have. 

  Andrew, like me, has lived about six years 

on Ordway Street.  And three, I choose to live here.  

Indeed, improving signage and traffic counting 
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measures, as well as improved curbing and sidewalks, 

which I understand may be part of a planned 2004 

Ordway Street renovation, will help tremendously. 

  Living in the heart of Washington, D.C., 

the Cleveland Park neighborhood experiences uptown 

theater and restaurant traffic, Metro parking and 

similar aspects of urban living, like the cocktail 

parties, which I'm guilty of too. 

  However, I would take any of those 

consequences over the alternative of commuting from 

the suburbs or living elsewhere. 

  I suspect that most Cleveland Park 

residents choose to live in the neighborhood, 

understand these conditions.  Over the past two years, 

I, this is Andrew, have attended several community 

meetings at NCRC. 

  I believe the school has made a compelling 

case for their needs to change.  It is clear that this 

proposed expansion will enable them to meet the 

cutting edge practices for pre-school education. 

  If the cannot accommodate the -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's your time.  

Thank you very much.  Let me ask a quick question.  

First of all, do you adopt that testimony as your own? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Yes, I do. 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 150

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And have you made 

those observations that you just wrote -- 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Yes, but I felt more 

comfortable having Andrew do it.  I work in Crystal 

City, so I'm not there at the same times Andrew is.  

But from the times that I've been either late to work 

or had a meeting in Washington, so I typically I leave 

the house about 8:00, before I think the major 

traffic. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MR. WEINGAST:  But from the times I've 

been there at 8:30 or 9:00 -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Do you have a hard 

copy of that testimony? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Yes, I do. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, we're going to 

have that and we'll submit it in.  We'll note that 

you're in support of that written submission of 

testimony. 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Other questions from 

the Board? 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Very, very quickly, Mr. 

Chair, for Ms. Williams.  First of all, thank you all 

very much for your testimony.  Ms. Williams, 
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definitely, especially thank you for your testimony, 

one, as a faculty member at the school.   

  Two, as one of those intrepid folk who 

stand on the front lines with the orange vest.  You've 

heard a little bit of discussion regarding how that 

practice has been working. 

  You've seen a little bit or might have had 

a chance to see the video tape that was shown in part. 

 Just very briefly, could you speak to, just in terms 

of your experience, actually let me back up a little 

bit. 

  In terms of the length of time that you 

have served in this capacity, as one of the orange 

vests, so to speak, how long have you been doing that? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Five years.  Well, we've 

been doing the orange vests for a long time.  I'm not 

sure of the exact time, but it was proposed to us by 

Susan, and we've been wearing those very fashionable 

vests. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay, okay, so you've had a 

number of years of experience in that particular role? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:   Yes. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  In addition to your other 

responsibilities.  What, could you speak briefly to 

what your experience has been in terms of dealing with 
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parental compliance with some of the dictates, shall 

we say.  And I don't use that word pejoratively, but 

with the rules and requirements that have been set 

forth for parents, could you speak to your experience 

with parents and their compliance. 

  And in particular I'm interested, you 

heard some of Mr. Hood's questions regarding things 

like, as parents are pulling out of the queue lines. 

I've already dropped off my child, now let me hit 50 

miles an hour, you know, burn rubber to get to the 

office. 

  You know, could you just speak a little 

bit to your experience in that regard? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Sure.  With regard to 

compliance, I think our parents have done outstanding. 

 I think with each passing year, since we've actually 

instituted a concrete transportation plan, our parents 

have been very willing to support what we've asked 

them to do. 

  There are a number of staff members who 

stand at strategic points, so that if you do have a 

parent who's trying to fly down, they are actually 

there, like you need to slow down.  But, in general, I 

think, to be honest, our parents actually are a little 

intimidated. 
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  And they're like we don't want to do 

anything that's going to make us, make things 

difficult for you all.  We don't want to break any 

rules, and I think they've been very cooperative with 

that process. 

  And with regard to the queuing, and cars 

coming around, I'm usually one of the people who's 

down on, where those two white lines are down at the 

back, where the lines actually first start forming. 

  And more often than not, our parents wait, 

because we tell them don't go around the line, just 

wait a minute. 

  And in instances in which they do, I think 

they are very, you just need to say okay I need you to 

come back over.  They don't go over and just stay in 

that far left lane. 

  They just go, just to go literally around 

and get back into the main line of traffic to go 

towards 33rd and then make that left towards Newark.  

So, I don't think that that's a major problem. 

  Occasionally we have things that come up, 

like we have delivery trucks that aren't necessarily 

for our school, but they're there, and it's a public 

street.  So we can't control that. 

  And actually, there have been times when 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 154

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

we've asked delivery persons to just, please, if you 

could go around really quick while we're doing our 

carpooling and they've been very cooperative with 

that, so I don't see it as a problem. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay.  One follow up 

questions, and this is my final question, Mr. Chair.  

As part of your answer you said something very quickly 

and I want to play a little bit of the devil's 

advocate side and also anticipate a potential question 

that might come to you on cross, because it is an 

interesting one. 

  Now you noted that since you've had the 

opportunity to implement the concrete transportation 

management plan.  Is that, shall we say, a subtle nod 

toward some difficulties that perhaps you experienced 

prior to the implementation of that plan? 

  Because, once again, you're giving us a 

unique perspective, because you've been at this for a 

number of years now. 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  I think that we 

occasionally may have a parent, or actually, not 

usually a parent.  Sometimes when you have a caregiver 

or a Grandparent, who isn't familiar, as familiar with 

our plans, in terms of our carpool and we may have to 

remind them. 
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  I think this year it's been, since they 

have gone to the sanction, implementation that they 

talked about, although, this is still what we consider 

a training period, so we're giving lots of reminders 

to parents, nannies, grandparents, that in general, 

once we indicate to our grandparents and to the people 

who are familiar what those policies are, they are 

very good at implementing them. 

  When I used the word, a concrete, it was 

just that as the years have progressed, the guidelines 

for our transportation have become more and more 

stringent.  And what we expect of our parents, and 

what we're asking them to do, we really, really dug 

our heels in.   

  You cannot break these rules under any 

circumstances.  And I think that that's, that was the 

reason why I made that comment. 

  MR. ETHERLY:  Okay.  Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman.  And, once again, I'd like to thank all the 

witnesses, and Ms. Williams, thank you, because I know 

your day as an educator starts much earlier than most 

of us here. 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  At 4:30 in the morning. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I know the rest of 

the Board was timely for the Executive Meeting this 
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morning, we must have had it pretty early.  Mr. Hood. 

  MR. HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, I just want to 

follow up on Board Member Etherly's question to Ms. 

Williams.  Unfortunately, you didn't see the video 

tape, but again, the question I've been asking, and 

what I saw, because I don't frequent the area and I'm 

not too familiar with Highland Place. 

  But when I see cars pulling out, it 

concerns me.  If I'm going east-bound and one pulls 

out and I have one coming west-bound.  It appears to 

me, and what I'm seeing is that the street does not 

allow for no more than two cars, it doesn't allow for 

that. 

  So, the concern that I have is pulling 

out, and even if you're not there to tell them to 

wait, but apparently you have somebody on both sides, 

am I correct? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  We do.  When we set up our 

carpool lines, we have two white lines that are spaced 

apart towards, I guess it would be Ashley Terrace, I 

guess that would be in that direction. 

  We have a uniformed officer and usually a 

staff member that sits in that little curve.  And 

where there's a blind spot, we have another staff 

member that sits up at 33rd Place as they're going 
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towards to leave our carpool line and they are going 

left to go towards Newark Street. 

  So we have staff members and the uniformed 

officer strategically placed to try to help avoid some 

of those possibilities of cars, actually one coming 

this way and that kind of collision occurring. 

  MR. HOOD:  And as you have that, it 

doesn't cause any problems further on, back on down on 

the other streets, then, is your testimony? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Further down on Highland? 

  MR. HOOD:  If you have people on both 

sides of Highland -- 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay. 

  MR. HOOD:  -- stopping people and kind of 

organizing the traffic and making sure different cars 

don't come past and all that, it doesn't cause a 

problem further down the line, further beyond that 

point, to your knowledge? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  To my knowledge, it 

doesn't.  Our carpool line moves so fast that it 

doesn't.  And, like I said, we have people 

strategically placed.  And so we're actually not just 

paying attention to our own parents, but to the 

traffic pattern in general.  So, in my opinion, no. 

  MR. HOOD:  From what I've seen, you all, 
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from the testimony, it seems like you have it 

definitely in order.  Maybe DDOT can use some of your 

services.  Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any other Board 

questions?  Let's start with the cross then.  Does the 

Applicant have any cross examination?  No cross from 

the Applicant. 

  Does the ANC have any cross examination?  

No cross from the ANC.  Mr. Nettler, do you have cross 

examination? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Ms. Williams, let's start 

with you.  How long have you been a teacher at NCRC? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  A teacher in general 13 

years.  A teacher at NCRC, six years. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Six years.  And are you 

familiar with the order that, the last Board order 

that governs the operation of the school and the 

traffic plan? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 

  MR. NETTLER:  It was never provided to 

you? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Excuse me? 

  MR. NETTLER:  A copy of it was never 

provided to you? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Of the transportation plan? 
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  MR. NETTLER:  No, no, of the Board order 

that authorizes the operation of the school, from the 

Board of Zoning Adjustment in 1998? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  No, why would that be 

provided to me? 

  MR. NETTLER:  I'm asking whether it was or 

not? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  No, it wasn't. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, were you told, 

sometime in 1998 or 1998 of a, by the school, of a 

traffic plan that had to be instituted? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  I didn't come to the school 

until August of 1998.  So if it was prior to that, no. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, so let's after that.  

Were you told of the traffic plan in September of 

1998, of a traffic plan that had to be instigated? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Of the carpool procedure?  

Yes, I was. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  And what, can you 

tell the Board and us the difference between what 

occurred from 1998 to February, 2002, and from 

February, 2002, to September this year in terms of how 

the traffic was dealt with and the drop offs were 

dealt with.  Why don't we start first with the 

difference between September, 1998, and February of 
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2002? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  You want me to remember 

that?   

  MR. NETTLER:  Sure. 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  I don't fully remember 

that. 

  MS. DWYER:  Mr. Chair, I would object.  

The Applicant and the Traffic Consultant and the 

Director of the school testified extensively about all 

the changes that have been made over the years.  

That's already in the record.  

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's, yeah, Mr. 

Nettler, what are you going to evoke getting a 

comparison from the teacher? 

  MR. NETTLER:  I want to understand whether 

the, what -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Why would she be 

informative as opposed to the -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  Well, she apparently was 

somebody who has a responsibility for seeing that 

children come into the school or not.  And if they 

program in terms of what was utilized by the school 

has changed substantially over the time period, I 

think it's relevant in terms of whether it would 

change in February of 2002, when they announced that 
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they were going to be building an addition and that 

they would have to get BZA approval, or whether it 

changed in September, because these proceedings were 

going on or whether there was something -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  >From the 

perspective of being out there in the mornings and the 

afternoons, you're asking if she -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  Noticed any change in what 

she was required to do. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- noticed a change 

from the years. 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  The changes that now we 

have a uniformed officer to help us, in terms of my 

responsibilities and me going out to carpool, as well 

as the other teachers, that's been the same since I 

got there. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, when did the uniform 

officers arrive? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  IN the summer.  This past 

summer. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Just this past summer? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Right. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, so prior to that time, 

when Mr. Hood asked you a question about who would 

control situation where there were, when you have a 
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car coming out from the line and you have other cars 

coming in that direction, there weren't officers there 

to monitor that situation, were there? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  No, there was a staff 

member there. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay. And the staff members 

was on one side of the street? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, and that's Highland, 

we're talking about, correct? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  You had testified 

that you were in support of the application, aside 

from being a teacher there, that because it would 

afford you with smaller classrooms.  Do you, what are 

the size of those, the new classroom sizes that would 

be at the school if that, if this application was 

granted? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  I think that's a question 

that should be answered by the Director of my school. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Well, maybe that's the case, 

but I'm asking you that.  You said that there would be 

smaller classes.  What's the difference in the size 

between the classes now and those classes that would 

exist -- 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 163

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  The actual numbers? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Yes, right. 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  I don't know. 

  MR. NETTLER:  So how do you know that 

they'll be smaller? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Because I know, I know 

about the project.  I know that it's been proposed 

that the class sizes will be reduced. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, but you just don't 

know how many reduced.  Whether it be one child or 

more? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  All right, ask her 

if she -- 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  Do you know what the 

size of those classes are now? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, I do. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And what is that? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  For each class? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Correct. 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  For the Tree Top 

class there are 20, I think 20 children.  Maybe, yeah, 

I think there are 20 children.  For the Explorer 

class, there are 20 children. 

  For the a.m. Rainbow class there are 18 
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children.  For the p.m. Rainbow class there are 16 

children.  For the a.m. Sunshine class there are 17 

children. 

  For the p.m. Sunshine class there are 17 

children.  For the a.m. Beehive class there are 16 

children.  For the p.m. Beehive class there are 16 

children.  

  For the, actually the learning group that 

I'm not completely sure about is the Bunny class.  I 

know that some of the classes have nine and some of 

the classes have eight. 

  You have three day and two day a week 

children who come. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay. And these are not 

necessarily, these are how many are in the class at 

one particular time, is that correct, the numbers that 

you gave? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  If they were all there, 

yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Yes, okay.  You mentioned 

your support as well for the application because of 

the opportunity to additional space for library and 

motor skills, correct?  Do you recall that? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 
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 E-V-E-N-I-N-G  S-E-S-S-I-O-N 

 (6:00 p.m.) 

  MR. NETTLER:  Where is that now, where is 

the library and motor skills now? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  They are all crammed into 

the playhouse. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Into the playhouse.  Do you 

know how long they've been in the playhouse? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  No, I don't. 

  MR. NETTLER:  You had alluded to a 

training period with regard to that traffic management 

plan.  Could you tell me when this training period 

took place? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  With the new plan.  I think 

that's something that Susan Pickett could better 

answer. 

  MR. NETTLER:  You don't know when you 

participated in the training program? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  No, it wasn't a training 

program for me.  I stated it was training period for 

our parents, with regards to the new program that 

relates to sanctions. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, you don't know when 

that took place for the parents? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  The information to the 
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parents went home in the summer and actually when we 

started school, then we started meeting with parents. 

 I mean, not meeting like having formal meetings, but 

telling parents as they came in carpool, what we 

expected in terms of our carpool procedures. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, so you participated in 

that training program? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  I reminded, as a person who 

does carpool everyday, I remind parents to make sure 

that they're following the rules, yes. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay.  And in the years 

since August of 1998, that you've been teaching there 

and in which you've helped with the drop offs at the 

school, have you ever witnessed a difficult of 

problematic situation? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  No, I haven't. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Mr. Marcus, have you ever 

witnessed a difficult or problematic situation? 

  MR. MARCUS:  I have not. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, could you describe 

what you mean by the terms, it was your testimony.  

Could you describe what you mean by the terms 

difficult or problematic? 

  MR. MARCUS:  In my own case, I would mean 

an NCRC parent blocking my driveway.  A traffic 
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situation where I felt there was some situation of 

danger, either to another motorist or a child.  And 

I've never observed that in front of my house. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, you have observed it 

in front of other people's houses? 

  MR. MARCUS:  I'm really not in a position 

to testify knowledgeably about what takes place 

outside my immediate sphere, which is, as I mentioned, 

seven doors down from the school. 

  MR. NETTLER:  So you don't know whether 

these are happening elsewhere on the street? 

  MR. MARCUS:  I really can't speak to that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Oh, okay.  Ms. Shorey, you 

said that you bring special teachers to the school.  

Could you explain what that -- 

  MS. SHOREY:  Well, I didn't really mean I 

bring, we have had meetings with people who have been 

working with our Granddaughter.  I mean we might have 

had one or two.  And I would say that they, a Speech 

Therapist or an Occupational Therapist. 

  One of the Advisor who was helping us with 

different, particular professionals who were working 

with our Granddaughter.  This was a wonderful 

opportunity for the school to know what was happening 

outside of the school. 
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  And I'd consider that really a unique and 

marvelous thing that would happen, so that they would 

get the whole picture of what was happening with our 

family. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay, how often does the 

Speech Therapist or the Occupational Therapist come to 

the school? 

  MS. SHOREY:  You know, I really don't know 

the answer to that.  She, they're not just 

specifically for our Granddaughter.  They are there as 

part of the school. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Oh, so they're part of the 

school's staff. 

  MS. SHOREY:  Yes, right. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Mr. Weingast, you adopted 

some testimony of Mr. Arback, correct? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Correct. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And you made a, as if it was 

you, Mr. Arback made mention of the fact that there 

were changes being proposed in 2004 for Ordway Street. 

 Do you recall that? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Yes, I do. 

  MR. NETTLER:  And you characterized that 

as helping with the situation.  Can you describe what 

you mean by the term, what he means or you mean in 
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adopting it, by the situation? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  I think the situation as, 

to describe myself, is it's the normal course of 

traffic that you find on any street in the city. 

  MR. NETTLER:  You mean like Connecticut 

Avenue or 16th Street, or -- 

  MR. WEINGAST:  No, I would say on any, I 

like it much better when you're on my side, by the 

way.   

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. WEINGAST:  But, no, a typical 

residential street.  And again, just for myself, this 

is now the second house that I've been fortunate 

enough to own in the District of Columbia. 

  And when I chose this house it was, as you 

know, being in the real estate profession, I actually 

did an exhaustive search.  And it was down to a 

several block neighborhood. 

  And NCRC was one of the reasons why I 

chose to be there.  I thought it would be a nice part 

of the community. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's get back to 

the question. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. NETTLER:  I'm just learning more about 
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my client's life. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What's the condition 

that's going to be remedied on Ordway? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Well, the, what it's, right 

now on Ordway, there's only a sidewalk on one side, 

there's no curbs. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What's the proposed 

work that's going to happen. 

  MR. WEINGAST:  From what I understand, and 

please someone jump in if I'm correct, is the city is 

proposing to put in the curbs on each side.  And there 

are some potholes in the street, as there are in other 

places. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are they repaving 

Ordway? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  I believe so.   

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are they widening 

sidewalks? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Not that I know of. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are they widening 

the road? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Not that I know of. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you think it's 

just a regular repaving and new curbs, the limestone 

curbs and new sidewalks? 
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  MR. WEINGAST:  Correct.  And in parts of 

Ordway there's no curbs now.  So they're going to put 

in curbs. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, good.  Mr. 

Nettler? 

  MR. NETTLER:  No other questions. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you very much. 

 All right, we're going to take a ten minute, yes. 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Just really quickly.  I 

mentioned -- 

  MR. NETTLER:  There's no pending question. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, I'm sorry, go 

ahead.  

  MS. WILLIAMS:  I mentioned that one of the 

classrooms had 20 children, but the Tree Top class 

actually has 23 children, so I just want to clear that 

up. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Oh, thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  All right.  That's 

important.  Okay, Mr. Hunsicker, yes, cross? 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Yes.  Steve Hunsicker, 

3083 Ordway Street.  I have a couple of questions for 

my neighbors and I'd also like to ask the assistance 

of my other neighbor, John Thoren, if you'd put up the 

map down there and the grid, I just want to help the 
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Board orient themselves to Mr. Marcus and Mr. 

Weingast's whereabouts. 

  Mr. Marcus, would you first, maybe with 

Mr. Thoren's help, point out your house?  Well, give 

us the address and, okay.  And as you said, it's about 

seven houses down. 

  Now, it's true, isn't it Mr. Marcus, that 

there is a sidewalk along that side of Ordway, all the 

way up to 34th Street? 

  MR. MARCUS:  That's correct. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay, thank you, Mr. 

Marcus.  Mr. Weingast, similarly, could you, with Mr. 

Thoren's assistance -- 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Steve, Weingast. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  I'm sorry, Greg Weingast, 

Mr. Weingast, point out -- 

  MR. WEINGAST:  The house John is pointing 

out is my house. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay.  And is it correct 

that from that house, all the way to the west on 

Ordway Street, all the way to 34th Street, there is no 

sidewalk? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Correct. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay, Mr. Weingast, have 

you observed, I think you may have, were here when Mr. 
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Thoren talked about caregivers parking and walking 

their children to the Ordway Street entrance of NCRC, 

do you recall that, sir? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  No, I do not.  But I'm sure 

he did. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay, have you observed 

parents parking along Ordway Street and walking their 

children to NCRC? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Very rarely, because 

typically I'm on the way to work by then or at work. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay, is it a fair 

statement that you're not in a position then to 

testify, of your own personal knowledge, as to the 

circumstance and the impacts that exist more proximate 

to the NCRC Ordway Street entrance, say, up towards my 

house at 3083 Ordway Street? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  I guess, I've infrequently 

been in that area, so I would feel that there's other 

people that can discuss it more.   

  I feel very comfortable talking about 

what's in front of my house on Ordway Street. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay, Mr. Marcus, is that 

the same situation with you? 

  MR. MARCUS:  That's correct. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay, Mr. Weingast, one 
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final question.  To the extent you have observed, if 

you have observed parents parking and walking their 

children to NCRC, let's say from the western end of 

Ordway Street.  Are you with me now? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  No.  From my house? 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  No, from the western end 

of Ordway Street.  And if you haven't observed this, 

just say so. 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Right. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  You indicated that there's 

no sidewalk along that stretch. 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Correct. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Now to the extent you have 

observed such parking and walking to the NCRC address, 

in your experience, did those children walk in the 

yards or did they walk in the streets? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  I really, and again, I'm 

not the best person.  But my recollection is I don't 

have, Steve, I don't have any recollection of people 

walking either in the yard or in the street. 

  I do have recollection of children being 

walked on the sidewalk across the street, which would 

be on the north end of Ordway Street and across the 

crosswalk. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Okay, I guess it's 
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apparent though, isn't it, that if parents park on the 

south side of Ordway Street, and are walking their 

children to the NCRC address, they either have to walk 

in the yard or in the street, because there is no 

sidewalk? 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Well, hopefully what 

they're doing, Steve, is crossing the street and 

walking on the sidewalk and crossing again.  But I 

can't tell you. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  That would be pre-

jaywalking occurrences then. 

  MR. WEINGAST:  Maybe. 

  MR. HUNSICKER:  Thank you, I have no 

further cross examination.   

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you.  Mr. 

Beckner. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Bruce Beckner on Highland 

Place.  I have one question for Ms. Williams.  And 

this is just a clarification.  You mentioned the 

presence of uniformed officers working the traffic. Is 

that, do you remember saying that? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Now those uniformed 

officers, are they D.C. police officers or are they 

hired security guard people? 
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  MS. WILLIAMS:  You'd have to ask Ms. 

Picket that. 

  MR. BECKNER:  You don't know which it is? 

  MS. WILLIAMS:  No, I didn't hire them. 

  MR. BECKNER:  Okay, nothing further, MR. 

Chairman. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any questions?  

Nothing?  Okay.  Did the NCRC have any cross?  No, 

cross, okay.  Okay, we're going to take a ten minute 

break. 

  In the ten minutes, what I'd like to do is 

come back and just take a minute on, just figure out 

what we can finish up this evening.  And what I'd like 

to do is propose that we start with the cases in 

opposition. 

  So, if you have an idea of what times and 

whether it breaks up that way or not, we'll just take 

that limited discussion.  We will lose one more Board 

member at 7:00. 

  The other Board members I think can stay a 

little bit longer.  And then I'll hear all the moans 

and groans about staying longer than that, when I get 

back.  But ten minutes and then we'll assess what 

we're accomplishing for the rest of the evening.  

Thank you. 
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  MS. BAILEY:  Excuse me, I was reminded to 

let persons in the audience know that the garage does 

close at 7:00.  So if you have a car in the garage, 

you may want to move it and put it on the street. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Did everyone 

understand that?  That's fairly important, if you 

parked in this building, it closes at 7:00. You'll 

need to move your car out. 

   (Whereupon, the foregoing matter 

   went off the record at 6:28 p.m. 

   and went back on the record at 

   6:47 p.m.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's start a brief 

discussion about what else we can accomplish tonight. 

 I see two possible options.  One would be that we 

hear from the persons in opposition this evening. 

  And the other would be that we start the 

parties in opposition.  I would imagine we would have 

probably one of the parties present their case 

tonight, and then we would go to our next date of 

which we have October 28. 

  MR. NETTLER:  If I might suggest a third 

situation. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I thought there 

might be more.  Yes. 
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  MR. NETTLER:  And let me get into this.  I 

mean we've obviously, this is, we've been through this 

hearing, I think this is the fifth day of hearings on 

this matter.  For people who are, the parties in 

opposition or persons in opposition and because of 

their status, other ones will have to wait the longest 

for this. 

  It's my suggestion that actually, and I 

understand, well, before I get to suggestion, I 

understand a number of the persons in opposition, 

because of the time, actually have left. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Because, either because the 

garage the closing or because they had other 

obligations and they thought this was going to 7:00.  

That, and giving indifference to the fact that we have 

waited as long as we have, and wanting to have as much 

attention from as many members of the Board, as 

everybody else has had. 

  And the fact that personally I have, start 

my day the same time Ms. Williams starts her day, I 

think it would be a lot better for all of us if we 

simply started on the 28th, with the parties in 

opposition and that we don't change the schedule, 

which we can't. 
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  Because, as I said, people have left 

understanding that this was going to end at 7:00. The 

garage does close, as I understand one member of the 

Board is going to be leaving.  I just think it's -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So your third 

option is we all go home for dinner. 

  MR. NETTLER:  It's been a long day, people 

are tired, people have left. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- right across, 

even on the Bride's side and the Groom's side. 

  (Laughter.) 

  MR. NETTLER:  And I just think it's, it's 

not a detriment to anybody else.  

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It doesn't offend 

me.  Ms. Dwyer, opinion? 

  MS. DWYER:  We have no objection to that. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, does any of 

the parties have any objection of starting fresh on 

the 28th?  Okay, how about that.   

  Okay, in which case, what we would do is 

set for the 28th.  And that's where we would begin, 

with the parties in opposition.  We would then go to 

parties, or rather persons in opposition. 

  And then we will see if we can get through 

rebuttal and closing.  Clearly, the next point at 
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which we can break this, I think logically, is going 

to be for rebuttal and closing. 

  The 28th, of course, we have another large 

case that is beginning in that afternoon, so we will 

be limited in time.  You will be first in the 

afternoon. 

  The priority for the Board is to get 

through this case, before we get well into another, 

however, note that we'll have a lot of angry folks 

having come all the way down here to be heard that 

afternoon. 

  With that, let's go to, Ms. Bailey, if you 

have the schedule in front of you.  November 4th, in 

the afternoon? 

  MS. BAILEY:  In the afternoon, Mr. 

Chairman, there's an appeal of the Stanton Park 

Neighborhood Association. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  All I"m 

saying, what I want to do is just grab another 

afternoon which I would anticipate would be for 

closings and rebuttals. 

  Of which, there, if there were rebuttal 

witnesses that came, they would be open to cross based 

on the rebuttal testimony only. 

  It has been my experience that rebuttal 
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and closings take roughly, I would say a maximum of an 

hour, 60 minutes.  And so, what I want to do is make 

sure that we ensure a time close again to the 28th, so 

that we don't have to wait six months before we end up 

hearing that. 

  And our schedule, you know, next week 

we'll start adding more cases as they continue on.  

So, that was my only point in bringing up the 4th, and 

I think I'd want to put that, reserve that time.  

  Believe me this, the scheduled application 

has been reserved for the entire afternoon, so if we 

don't need it, we'll have plenty to do without hearing 

this on the 4th.  But let's do that. 

  MR. NETTLER:  In the afternoon? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, first in the 

afternoon on the 4th would be the back up date, if we 

needed it.  Outside of that, to reiterate, we will 

push to finish this case on October 28th. 

  It would be the first case in the 

afternoon at 1:00 p.m.  I think that we will start on 

or about 1:00 on that afternoon, as this morning's 

public meeting is a decision making and we can't 

always anticipate how many cases are coming to that.  

   And I think we had close to ten.  We only 

have a normal schedule on the 28th morning.  So 
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hopefully we'll have enough time then.  All right, 

questions, concerns.  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  One question, Mr. Chair.  Is 

it possible for the neighbors in opposition to file 

the traffic report by their Consultant?  That will 

facilitate cross examination. 

  We have yet to see any traffic report.  

And given this amount of time, we would hope that we 

would be having an opportunity to review that.  It 

would help us in preparing our cross examination. 

  So I was wondering if that could be filed 

in advance of the 28th? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Mr. Nettler, is that 

part of the Cleveland Park neighbors? 

  MR. NETTLER:  There is a, we have a 

Transportation Engineer who will be testifying.  I'm 

not sure what she means by traffic report.  If it's 

his --  

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Have you created a 

report?  Are you submitting any sort of document into 

evidence? 

  MR. NETTLER:  There are some exhibits that 

go along with a statement that will be made, but it's 

not, it's not, if there's a, if there are things to be 

submitted, I will provide them to Counsel beforehand. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  And when we 

say beforehand, can we have that by, let's say, 

Monday, October 20th? 

  MR. NETTLER:  Yes.  And I don't, I 

understand the purposes for examination, for cross 

examination.  It's the, the Traffic Engineer is doing 

a critique of the, of the report that you've already 

had from the Applicant. 

  It's not in the nature of a report that 

the Applicant has provided.  But I will provide what 

exists. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 

  MS. DWYER:  Thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Why don't we do 

that, I think that's excellent.  There's obviously 

something, why don't we have that submitted and then 

it can actually get to the Board too, so we'll be up-

to-date and well ahead of things. 

  MR. NETTLER:  Okay. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, anything else? 

 Clarifications, questions? 

  MS. DWYER:  I have one further 

clarification.  On the 28th, is there any time limit 

on that day?  You have another case that afternoon, I 

believe. 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 

  MS. DWYER:  So are we being allotted, you 

know, a two hour block of time and then we're going to 

stop and continue on the 4th? 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We'll have to play 

it by ear.  However, we have an hour and 45 minutes 

for the case presentation of the parties in 

opposition. 

  And then the addition of cross 

examination.  I'm hoping that's about two and a half 

hours.  And then we have to assess whether we got into 

the persons in opposition. 

  So, yes, I think logically we're thinking 

probably about three hours, that would start the 

second case in the afternoon close to 4:00, and then 

we'd probably go until seven again and then give three 

hours on the afternoon case. 

  MS. DWYER:  All right, thank you. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, anything else 

that I can answer now?  We're going to procedure, what 

we need to accomplish, dates, times. 

  MS. BADANI:  Since it's taken five hearing 

so far to get as far as we have -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's not unique, 

but go ahead. 
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  MS. BADANI:  Indeed.  Can we get a third 

date? 

  (Laughter.) 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh. 

  MS. BADANI:  It's, I just can't imagine 

that we're going to get through an hour and a half 

worth of scheduled testimony and an hour and a half 

worth of cross examination in one, or your projection 

of an hour and a half of cross in one day. 

  We couldn't even get through ten people in 

support. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, there's a 

difference that's going to happen.  First of all, 

well, I shouldn't say that. 

  With so many parties in opposition, 

clearly each testimony is going to have more cross 

examination, I would think logically.  So conceivably 

it will go a little bit quicker, but I understand your 

point. 

  It's well made.  Are we making enough time 

for this?  I think between the 28th and the 4th, we're 

going to get it done.  

  Again, on both of those afternoons we're 

starting cases and our precedent will go towards this. 

That would be conceivably an additional six hours to 
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get through an hour and 45 minutes of case 

presentation. 

  And then if we had, let's just say ten 

testimonies at three minutes a piece, plus cross.  Are 

you anticipating more than ten?  How many are you 

anticipating? 

  MS. BADANI:  I don't know.  But when you 

asked for a raise of hands, or rather the last time, 

it was far more than ten, and that was after -- 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, 12 of those 

were in support. 

  MS. BADANI:  No, not at the last hearing. 

 At the last hearing you asked for a show of hands of 

people in opposition.  It was far more than ten. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you think we 

might get 50 people giving testimony? 

  MS. BADANI:  I don't think it would be 50, 

but more than ten. 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay, I'm sorry to 

interrupt you, but I can't have anyone speaking out in 

the audience.  First of all, the question came up that 

there was clearly an indication that we shouldn't 

squeeze the persons in opposition. 

  There's no squeezing possible.  The same 

allotment and time is given the persons for testimony, 
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whether they are in support or opposition. 

  And often neutral.  All right, well, it 

doesn't hurt me at all.  Let's look at, we'll take it 

up on the November 18.  

  Okay, so, how is everyone feeling?  Have 

we got the schedule done?  October 28th, I can give 

great assurance that you should be here timely, 1:00 

we'll be starting at or just about at 1:00. 

  I would hope that we get through an awful 

lot on the 28th.  I would schedule for everyone being 

involved to be here at least three hours, it may be 

less, but to schedule three hours. 

  That would take us to 4:00.  November 4th, 

we'll do the same thing.  I believe we can be timely 

on that.  And then we'll go to the 18th, if needed. 

  Okay, any questions, clarifications?  

Anything else this evening?  Oh, that's why Ms. Bailey 

does this. 

  I'm sorry, I said the October 28th, I said 

November 4 and then November 18. Very good, if there's 

nothing further, Mr. Moy, any business further for us 

in the afternoon?  If not, then I would like to 

adjourn the afternoon session of 7 October, 2003. 

  (Whereupon, the foregoing matter   

 was concluded at 7:00 p.m.) 


